

2 9 FEB- 2024

SPANDAMA SPHOORTY FINANCIAL LIMITED

CY 023963

நா.குத்திரன், மு.தா.கி., உர்மம் என்: 9/2008, 2நீ இணை சார்பதிலக வளாகம தீருவண்ணாமலை தமிழ்நாடு

This Stamp Paper forms an integral part of the DEBENTURE TRUST DEED

Executed by M/s SPANDANA SPHOORTY FINANCIAL LIMITED

To

CATALYST TRUSTEESHIP LIMITED

Dated: 20.03.2024





2 9 FEB 2074

SPANDANA SPHOORTY FINANCIAL LIMITED

CY 023962

நா.ருத்திரன்,

மு.தா.வி., உற்பட் எண்: 9/2008, 2நீ இணை சமாபதிவக வளாகம தீருவசன்னாயலை தமிழ்நாடு

This Stamp Paper forms an integral part of the DEBENTURE TRUST DEED

Executed by M/s SPANDANA SPHOORTY FINANCIAL LIMITED

To

CATALYST TRUSTEESHIP LIMITED







CY 023947

2 9 FEB 2024

SPANDANA SPHOORTY FINANCIAL LIMITED

நா.ருத்திரன், மு.தா.னி. உரிமம் எண்: 9/200%,

5ழ் இணை சயராதின்ச வைட்சம் மே.தா.ன. 5 யாமை கண்: 21200ம்

This Stamp Paper forms an integral part of the

DEBENTURE TRUST DEED

Executed by M/s SPANDANA SPHOORTY FINANCIAL LIMITED

To

CATALYST TRUSTEESHIP LIMITED







2 9 FEB 2024

SPANDANA SPHOORTY FINANCIAL LIMITED

CY 023948

நா.**ருத்திறன்,** மு.தா.வி., உரிமம் எண்: 9/2008, 2தீ இணை சார்பறிவக வளாகம் கீருவண்ணம் அது அது நாடு

This Stamp Paper forms an integral part of the DEBENTURE TRUST DEED

Executed by M/s SPANDANA SPHOORTY FINANCIAL LIMITED

To

CATALYST TRUSTEESHIP LIMITED







2 9 FEB 2024

SPANDARA SPHOORTY FINANCIAL LIMITED

CY 023957

gen in Antonia.

மு.தா.னி. உரிமர் எண்: 9/2008, 2நீ இணை சாயதீவக வளாசம தீதுவன்கணாமணை தமிழ்நாடு

This Stamp Paper forms an integral part of the DEBENTURE TRUST DEED

Executed by M/s SPANDANA SPHOORTY FINANCIAL LIMITED

To

CATALYST TRUSTEESHIP LIMITED







2 9 FEB 2024

ľ

SPANDANA SPHOORTY FINANCIAL LIMITED

CY 023958

நா.குத்திரன். முதா.வி. உரிமும் எண்: 9/2008, ஆநீ இணை சார்பதிலக வளைகம் கீருவண்ணாமலை தமிழ்நாடு

This Stamp Paper forms an integral part of the DEBENTURE TRUST DEED

Executed by M/s SPANDANA SPHOORTY FINANCIAL LIMITED

To

CATALYST TRUSTEESHIP LIMITED







2 9 FEB 2024

SPANDANA SPHOORTY FINANCIAL LIMITED

CY 023959

நா.ருத்திரன், மு.தா.வி., உர்மம் என்: 9/2008, 2நீ இணை சார்பதிவுக வளகம் தீருவண்ணாமலை தமிழ்நாடு

This Stamp Paper forms an integral part of the DEBENTURE TRUST DEED

Executed by M/s SPANDANA SPHOORTY FINANCIAL LIMITED

To

CATALYST TRUSTEESHIP LIMITED







2 9 FEB 2024

1

ą

**ERANDANA SPHOORTY FINANCIAL LIMITED** 

நா.ருக்கிறன்.

மு.தா.வி., உரசம் எண்: 9/2008, 2தீ இணை வர்தில்க் வள்கம் தீருவண்ணாம்கள் தமிழ்நாடு

This Stamp Paper forms an integral part of the DEBENTURE TRUST DEED

Executed by M/s SPANDANA SPHOORTY FINANCIAL LIMITED

To

CATALYST TRUSTEESHIP LIMITED







2 9 FEB 2024

**EPANDANA SPHOORTY FINANCIAL LIMITED** 

CY 023961

நா.ருத்திரன்,

மு.தா.வி.. உரும் எண்: 9/2008, 2நீ இணை +பாபத்வக வளகம் தீருவண்ணமையை தமிழ்நாடு

This Stamp Paper forms an integral part of the DEBENTURE TRUST DEED

Executed by M/s SPANDANA SPHOORTY FINANCIAL LIMITED

To

CATALYST TRUSTEESHIP LIMITED







SPANDANA SPHOORTY FINANCIAL LIMITED

2 9 FEB 2024

CY 023964

நா.குத்திரன், மு.தா.கி., உரிமம் எண்: 9/2008, 2நீ இணை சார்பதிவுக வளாகம தேவண்ணாமலை தமிழ்நாடு

This Stamp Paper forms an integral part of the DEBENTURE TRUST DEED

Executed by M/s SPANDANA SPHOORTY FINANCIAL LIMITED

To

CATALYST TRUSTEESHIP LIMITED







2 9 FEB 2024

SPANDANA SPHOORTY FINANCIAL LIMITED

CY 023965

நா.ருத்திரன்,

மு.தா.வி., உரிகள் எண்: 9/2008, 2தீ இணை சார்ப்தீவக வளாகம் தீருவண்ணாமலை தமிழ்நாடு

This Stamp Paper forms an integral part of the DEBENTURE TRUST DEED

Executed by M/s SPANDANA SPHOORTY FINANCIAL LIMITED

To

CATALYST TRUSTEESHIP LIMITED

Dated: 20.03.2024

ped. Wearnery



# DEBENTURE TRUST DEED

This debenture trust deed ("Deed") is made at Chennai, India on Murch 20, 2024 ("Effective Date") between:

 SPANDANA SPHOORTY FINANCIAL LIMITED, a company incorporated under the Companies Act, 1956 and a company within the meaning of the Companies Act, 2013 with corporate identification number ("CIN") 165929T62003PLCD40648 and a non-banking financial company - microfinance institution registered with the Reserve Bank of India, and having its registered office at Galaxy, Wing B, 16th Floor, Plot No. 1, Sy No.83/1, Hyderabad Knowledge City, TSIIC, Raidurg Pasimaksho, Hyderabad Rangareddi, Telangana - 500081, India (hereinafter referred to as the "Company", which expression shall include its successors and permitted assigns wherever the context or meaning shall so require or permit);

# AND

2. CATALYST TRUSTEESHIP LIMITED, a company incorporated under the Companies Act, 1956 with CIN U74999PN1997Pt.C110262, having its registered office at GDA House, Plot No. 85, Bhusari Colony (Right), Paud Road, Pune - 411038, Maharashtra, India and acting through its office at 3/360, Plot No.5A, Sharathiar Street, Karpagambal Nagar, Madhanandapuram, Chennai - 600125, Tamil Nadu, India (heroinafter referred to as the "Debenture Trustee", which expression shall include its successors and permitted assigns wherever the context or meaning shall so require or permitt.

(The Company and the Debenture Trustee are hereinafter collectively referred to as the "Parties", and individually as a "Party".)

EXECUTION VERSION - Sale-Book - Pish pitholish NCDs (Mar 2020) - DTD

Page 1





#### BACKGROUND:

- A. With a view to raising debt for the Purpose (as defined below), the Company proposes to issue 5,000 (five thousand) secured, senior, redeemable, transferable, fixed, rated, non-convertible debentures denominated in Indian Rupees ("INA"), having a face value of INR 1,00,000 (Indian Rupees One Lakh) each and an aggregate face value of INR 50,00,00,000 (Indian Rupees Fifty Crore) ("Debentures") at par, in dematerialised form on a private placement basis to certain identified investors ("Issue").
- 6. The Company has issued a general information document dated August 17, 2023 ("General Information Document") and shall issue/has issued a key Information document and a private placement offer cum application letter dated March 20, 2024 prepared in accordance with Section 42 of the Companies Act (as defined below) read with the Companies (Prospectus and Allotment of Securities) Rules, 2014 (collectively, the "Key Information Document"), to investors who shall subscribe/have subscribed to the Debentures, on a private placement basis, and which, Inter olio, sets out the broad terms and conditions on which the Debentures are proposed to be issued.
- C. The Company is duly empowered by its memorandum of association and its articles of association, and proposes to allot and issue the Debentures pursuant to the authority granted to it by the special resolution dated August 1, 2023 of the shareholders of the Company under Section 42 of the Companies Act, special resolutions, each dated September 28, 2021, of the shareholders of the Company under Section 180(1)(c) and Section 180(1)(a) of the Companies Act, and the resolution dated March 15, 2024 of the management committee of the board of directors of the Company read with resolution dated May 2, 2023 of the board of directors of the Company.
- D. The Debentures have been/will be issued in dematerialised form and are subject to the provisions of the Depositories Act, 1996 and the rules notified by the National Securities Depository Limited ("NSDL") and the Central Depository Services Limited ("CDSL") from time to time. The Company has entered into/will enter into agreements with the Depositories (as defined below) for issuing the Debentures in the dematerialised form.
- E. The Company has obtained a credit rating for the Debentures from the Rating Agency (as defined below), which has affirmed/re-affirmed a rating of "IND A/Stable" (pronounced as "IND A with stable outlook") through its letter dated February 28, 2024 ("Rating").
- F. The Debentures are proposed to be listed on the wholesale debt market segment of the BSE (as defined below) within the timelines prescribed under the SEBI Listing Timelines Requirements (as defined below).
- G. The Debenture Trustee is registered with the Securities and Exchange Board of India ("SEBI") as a debenture trustee under the Securities and Exchange Board of India (Debenture Trustees) Regulations, 2993 (as amended, modified or restated from time to time, the "Debenture Trustees Regulations" or the "SEBI Debenture Trustees Regulations") and pursuant to the consent letter dated March 14, 2024, the Debenture Trustee has agreed to acct as the debenture trustee in trust for and on behalf of and for the benefit of the Debenture Holder(a) (as defined below) from time to time, and each of their successors and assigns.
- H. The Debenture Trustee and the Company have entered into a debenture trustoe agreement doted March 15, 2024 ("Debenture Trustee Agreement"), whereby the Company has appointed the Debenture Trustee and the Debenture Trustee has agreed to be appointed as a debenture trustee on behalf of and for the benefit of the Debenture Holder(s) for the purposes set out thereis.
- One of the terms of the issue is that the redemption of the Outstanding Amounts, will be, inter olio, secured by way of a first ranking exclusive charge over the Hypothecated Assets (as defined below), in favour of the Debenture Trustee (acting on behalf of and for the benefit of the Debenture Holder(s)), on or prior to the Deemed Date of Allotment (as defined below).
- The Company is desirous of executing a debenture trust deed to record the terms and conditions of the Issue, the role and responsibilities of the Debenture Trustee, and the Company's obligations in respect of the Debentures (including without limitation, the redemption of the Debentures and payment of all costs and expenses thereof).

EXECUTION VERSION - Sprintanu - Philip Copital NCOL [Mar 2024] - 510

wildraw (avavasam)



Accordingly, the Debenture Trustee has called upon the Company to execute a debenture trust deed on the terms contained herein wherein, in accordance with the requirements prescribed under the SEBI NCS Regulations (as defined below) and the Debenture Trustees Regulations, Part A contains the general and statutory obligations of the Parties, Part B contains the commercial terms and the transaction specific obligations of the Parties, and Part C contains the other miscellaneous provisions in relation to the Debentures.

NOW THEREFORE, FOR THE CONSIDERATION AFORESAID, THE COMPANY HERERY AFFIRMS AND AGREES AS FOLLOWS:

#### **OPERATIVE TERMS:**

# 1. DEFINITIONS AND INTERPRETATION

### 1.1 Definitions

In this Deed, the following terms have the following meanings:

- (1) "Act" or "Companies Act," means the Companies Act, 2013, and shall include any reenactment, amendment or modification of the Companies Act, 2013, as in effect from time to time.
- (2) "Applicable Accounting Standards" means the generally accepted accounting principles, standards and practices in India or any other prevailing accounting standard in India as may be applicable, and includes the Indian Accounting Standards (INO-AS).
- (3) "Applicable Law" means all applicable statutes, enactments or acts of any legislative body in India, laws, ordinances, rules, bye-laws, regulations, notifications, guidelines, policies, directions, directives and orders of any Governmental Authority and any modifications or re-enactments thereof.
- "Applicant" means a person who has submitted a completed Application Form to the Company.
- (5) "Application Form" means the application form in the Debt Disclosure Documents.
- (6) "Application Money" means the subscription amounts paid by the Debenture Holders at the time of submitting the Application Form.
- (7) "Assets" means, for any date of determination, the assets of the Company on such date as the same would be determined in accordance with the Applicable Accounting Standards.
- (8) "Beneficial Owners" means the holders of the Debentures in dematerialised form whose names are recorded as such with the Depository(les) in the Register of Beneficial Owners.
- (9) "BSE" means BSE Limited.
- (10) "Business Day" means any day (other than a Sunday or a public holiday under Section 25 of the Negotiable Instruments Act, 1881) on which the commercial banks are open for business in Mumbal, India and Hyderabad, India. For the purpose of this definition, in respect of:
  - (a) Announcement of issue period: Business Day shall mean all days, excluding Saturdays, Sunitays and public holidays, on which commercial banks in Mumbal, India and Hyderabad, India are open for business.
  - (b) The time period between the issue closing date and the listing of the Debentures on the 6SE: dusiness Day shall mean all trading days of the stock exchanges for non-convertible securities, excluding Saturdays, Sundays and bank holidays, as specified by the SEBI.
- (11) "Capital Adequacy Ratio" means the capital adequacy ratio determined in accordance

EXECUTION VERSON - Spandams - Flyin Capital NESS (Max 2026) - DTD

end-whamp

(Pm)

with the NBFC Directions.

- (12) "CDSL" has the meaning given to it in Regital D above.
- (13) "CERSAI" means the Central Registry of Securitisation Asset Reconstruction and Security Interest of India.
- "Client Loan" means each loan disbursed by the Company as a lender, and "Client Loans" shall be construed accordingly.
- (15) "Company Rating" has the meaning given to it in Clause 7.3(a).
- (16) "Conditions Precedent" means the conditions precedent set out in Schedule I Part A [Conditions Precedent].
- (17) "Conditions Subsequent" means the conditions subsequent set out in Schedule I Part B (Conditions Subsequent).
- (18) "Constitutional Documents" means the certificate of incorporation of the Company, the memorandum of association and articles of association of the Company and the certificate of registration issued by the RBI to the Company.
- (19) "Debenture Holders" has the meaning given to it in Clause 2.1 and for any subsequent Debenture Holders, each person who is:
  - (a) registered as a Beneficial Owner, and
  - registered as a debenture holder in the Register of Debenture Holders.

Sub-Clauses (a) and (b) shall be deemed to include transferces of the Debentures registered with the Company and the Depository(les) from time to time, and in the event of any inconsistency between sub-Clauses (a) and (b) above, sub-Clause (a) shall prevail.

- (20) "Debenture Trustee Agreement" has the meaning given to it in Recital H above.
- (21) "Debenture Trustees Regulations" or "SEBI Debenture Trustees Regulations" has the meaning given to it in Recital G above.
- (22) "Debentures" has the meaning given to it in Recital A above.
- (23) "Debt Disclosure Documents" means the General Information Document, together with the Key Information Document and the private placement offer and application letter in respect of the Debentures.
- (24) "Deed of Hypothecation" has the meaning given to it in Clause 6.1(a).
- (25) "Deemed Date of Allotment" has the meaning given to it in Clause 2.3(a) (Allotment of Debuggiers).
- (26) "Depositories" means the depositories with which the Company has made arrangements for dematerialising the Depositores, being NSEL and CDSL, and "Depository" means any one of them.
- (27) 'DRR' has the meaning given to it in Clause 2.10(a).
- (28) "Due Dates" means, collectively, the dates on which any principal amounts, interest, any additional interest, default interest, any figuidated damages, any premature redemption amount and/or any other amounts payable, are due and payable, including but not limited to the interest Payment Dates, and the Final Redemption Date, or any other date (including because of acceleration or early redemption) on which any payment is to be made by the Company under the Transaction Documents.
- (29) "Early Redemption Event(s)" means the occurrence of any one or more of the following

EXECUTION VEHSION - Spendary - Still Could Note their 2024 - DTD

profilehour 7 (OVENUEROLH) }

Pope a

### events:

- (a) any downgrade in the long-term rating of the Debentures to "888+" or below by the Rating Agency;
- (b) any breach by the Company in compliance with any of the financial covenants set out under Clause 10.3 (Financial Covenants) which breach, if capable of remedy (as determined by the Debenture Trustee (acting on the instructions of the Debenture Holders)), which is not remedied or cured to the satisfaction of the Debenture Trustee within a period of 60 (sixty) calendar days from the date of occurrence:
- any breach by the Company of the representations and warranties set out under Clause 10.2 (Representations and Warranties);
- any breach by the Company of any undertakings of the Company set out in this based:
- the occurrence of any Event of Default as set out under Clause 11.2 (Event(s) of Default) for which no action has been taken under Clause 11.1 (Consequences and Remedies of an Event of Default);
- Kedaara Capital, directly or indirectly, ceases to hold 26% (twenty six percent) of the shareholding of the Company;
- Kedaara Capital ceases to be classified as a promoter (determined in accordance with the Companies Act. 2013); and/or
- any other such event as may be agreed between the Company and the Debenturo Holders.
- (30) "Early Redemption Date" has the meaning given to it in Clause 8.2 (Early Redemption).
- (31) "Early Redemption Exercise Period" has the meaning given to it in Clause 8.2 (Early Redemption).
- [32] "Early Redemption Notification" has the meaning given to it in Clause 8.2 (Early Redemption).
- [33] "Events of Default" means the event(s) set out in Clause 11.2 (Events of Default) and "Event of Default" shall be construed accordingly.
- (34) "Final Redemption Date" means December 21, 2026.
- (35) "Final Settlement Date" means the date on which all Secured Obligations have been irrevocably and unconditionally paid and discharged in full to the satisfaction of the Depenture Holders.
- (36) "Financial Indebtedness" means any indebtedness for or in respect of
  - (a) moneys borrowed;
  - any amount raised by acceptance under any acceptance credit, bill acceptance or bill endorsement facility or dematerialised equivalent;
  - any amount raised pursuant to any note purchase facility or the issue of bonds, notes, loan stock or any similar instrument;
  - the amount of any liability in respect of any lease or hire purchase contract which would, in accordance with the Applicable Accounting Standards, be treated as a finance or capital lease;
  - (e) receivables sold or discounted (other than any receivables to the extent they are

EXECUTION VEHICLE - Spendary - Philip Capital NEDs (Mar 2024) - OTD

Madelian





Page 5

sold on a non-recourse basis);

- any amount raised under any other transaction (including any forward sale or purchase agreement) having the commercial effect of a borrowing;
- (it) any derivative transaction entered into in connection with protection against or benefit from fluctuation in any rate or price (and, when calculating the value of any derivative transaction, only the mark-to-market value shall be taken into account);
- shares which are expressed to be redomnable or shares which are the subject of a put option or any form of guarantee;
- (i) any obligation under any put option in respect of any securities;
- any counter-indemnity obligation in respect of a guarantee, indemnity, bond, standby or documentary letter of credit or any other instrument issued by a bank or financial institution;
- any corporate/personal guarantee, a letter of comfort or any other similar contractual comfort issued or incurred in respect of a liability incurred by any other third person, and
- the amount of any liability in respect of any guarantee or indemnity for any of the items referred to in paragraphs (a) to (k) above.
- (37) "Financial Year" means each period of 12 (twelve) months commencing on April 1 of any calendar year and ending on March 31 of the subsequent calendar year.
- (38) "General Information Document" has the meaning given to it in Recital 8 above.
- (39) "Governmental Authority" means any government (central, state or otherwise) or any governmental agency, semi-governmental or judicial or quasi-judicial or administrative entity, department, agency or authority including any stock exchange or any selfregulatory organisation, established under any Applicable Law.
- (40) "Gross Debt" means the aggregate of all Financial Indebtedness of the Company fincluding any guarantees provided by the Company) which includes short-term debt borrowings and long-term debt borrowings.
- (41) "Gross Loan Portfelio" means and includes the outstanding principal amounts of the loans originated by the Company on its own books, including any securitized portfolio as well as loans originated on behalf of other entities by entering into partnership agreements which are on the Company's own book.
- (42) "Gross NPA" means the gross non-performing assets determined in accordance with the NIFC Directions.
- [43] "Hypothecated Assets" has the meaning given to it in Clause 6.1(a).
- (44) "INR" has the meaning given to it in Recital A above.
- (45) "Information Utility" means the National E-Governance Services Limited or any other entity registered as an information utility under the insolvency and Bankruptcy Board of India (Information Utilities) Regulations, 2017.
- (46) "Inturest Payment Dates" means the dates on which interest in respect of the Debentures is required to be paid, as more specifically set out in Schedule III (Interest Payment and Redemption Schedule) Part A (Interest Payment Schedule).
- (47) "Interest Rate" means 10.75% (ten decimal seven five percent) per annum payable monthly, on the interest Payment Dates as specified in Schedule III (Interest Payment and Redemption Schedule) Part A (Unterest Payment Schedule).

EXECUTION VERSION - Spandana - Philip Capital NCDs (Ettar 2014) - OTO

Chan.

who be well and the control of the c

- (48) "Issue" has the meaning given to it in Recital A above.
- [45] "Key information Document" has the meaning given to it in Recital 8 above.
- (50) "Listed NCDs Master Groular" means the master circular issued by SEBI bearing the reference number SEBI/HO/DDHS/PoD1/P/CIR/2023/119 dated August 10, 2021 on "Master Circular for issue and listing of Non-convertible Securities, Securitied Debt Instruments, Security Receipts, Municipal Debt Securities and Commercial Paper" (updated as on July 7, 2023) to the extent applicable in respect of the private placement of ciebt securities, as amended, modified, or restated from time to time.
- (51) "Listing Period" has the meaning given to it in Clause 9(a).
- (52) "Majority Debenture Holders" means such number of Debenture Holders collectively holding more than 51% (fifty one percent) of the value of the Outstanding Principal Amounts of the Debentures.
- (53) "Majority Resolution" means a resolution approved by the Majority Debenture Holders who are present and voting or if a poll is demanded, by the Majority Debenture Holders who are present and voting in such poll.
- (54) "Material Adverse Effect" means, with respect to the Company, the effect or consequence of an event, circumstance, occurrence or condition which has caused, as of any date of determination, or could in the opinion of the Debenture Trustee cause a material and adverse effect on:
  - the business activities, operations, financial condition and credit standing of the Company;
  - the ability of the Company to perform its obligations under the Transaction Documents; or
  - (c) the legality, validity or enforceability of any of the Transaction Documents (including the ability of any party thereof to enforce any of its remedies thereunder).
- (55) "NBFC Directions" means the Master Direction Reserve Bank of India (Non-Banking Financial Company Scale Based Regulation) Directions, 2023 dated October 19, 2023, read together with the Master Circular on "Non-Banking Financial Company-Micro Finance Institutions" (NBFC-MFIs) Direction" issued by the RBI on July 1, 2015, the Master Direction no. DoR FIN.REC.95/03.10.038/2021-22 on "Reserve Bank of India (Regulatory Framework for Microfinance Leans) Directions, 2022" issued by the RBI on March 14, 2022 and the RBI's circular no. DoR (NBFC). CC.PD.No.109/22.10.106/2019-20 dated March 13, 2020 on "Implementation of Indian Accounting Standards", each as amended, modified, or restated from time to time.
- (56) "Net NPA" means the net non-performing assets determined in accordance with the NBFC Directions.
- (57) "Net Worth" has the meaning given to it in the Companies Act.
- (58) "Nominee Director" has the meaning given to the term in Clause 4.8 (Monlinee Director).
- (59) "NSOL" has the meaning given to it in Recital D above.
- (60) "Outstanding Amounts" means, on any date, the Outstanding Principal Amounts together with any interest, additional interest, default interest, costs, fees, charges, expenses, and other amounts payable by the Company in respect of the Debentures.
- (61) "Outstanding Principal Amounts" means, at any date, the principal amounts outstanding under the Debentures.
- (62) "Payment Default" means the occurrence of the event of default set out in Clause 11.2(a)

Prof. April (MANIEOWH) (MANIEOWH)



(Payment Defaults).

- (63) "Potential Event of Default" means any event, act or condition which with notice or lapse of time, or both, would constitute an Event of Default.
- (64) "Purpose" has the meaning given to it in Clause 5.
- (65) "Quarterly Date" means each of March 31, June 30, September 30 and December 31 of a calendar year, and "Quarterly Dates" shall be construed accordingly.
- (66) "Rating" has the meaning given to it in Recital E above.
- (67) "Rating Agency" means India Ratings and Research Private Limited, having its registered office at Wockhardt Tower, Level 4, West Wing, Plot C-2, G Block, Bandra Kurla Complex, Bandra (East), Mumbal - 400051, Moharashtra, India.
- (68) "RBI" means the Reserve Bank of India.
- (69) "Recovery Expense Fund" means the recovery expense fund established/to be established and maintained by the Company in accordance with the provisions of Chapter IV (Recovery Expenses Fund) of the SEBI Debenture Trustees Master Circular.
- (70) "Register of Beneficial Owners" means the register of beneficial owners of the Debentures maintained in the records of the Depositories.
- (71) "Register of Debenture Holders" means the register of debenture holders maintained by the Company in accordance with Section 88 of the Companies Act.
- (72) "Registrar" means the registrar and transfer agent appointed for the issue of Debentures, being KFin Technologies Limited.
- (73) "ROC" means the jurisdictional registrar of companies.
- (74) "SEBI" has the meaning given to it in Recital G above.
- (75) "SEBI Centralized Database Requirements" means the requirements prescribed in Chapter IV (Centralized Database for corporate bonds/ debentures) of the Listed NCDs Master Circular read together with Chapter XII (Centralised Database - Responsibilities of Debenture Trustee) of the SEBI Debenture Trustees Master Circular.
- (76) "SEBI Debenture Trustees Master Circular" means the master circular issued by SEBI bearing reference number SEBI/HO/DDHS-PoD1/P/CIR/2023/109 dated March 31, 2023 on "Master Circular for Debenture Trustees" (updated as on July 5, 2023) to the extent applicable in respect of the private placement of detit securities, as amended, modified, or restated from time to time.
- (77) "SEBI EBP Requirements" means the requirements with respect to the electronic book mechanism prescribed in Chapter VI (Electronic Book Provider platform) of the Listed NCDs Master Circular, and the operational guidelines issued by the relevant electronic book provider, as amended, modified, supplemented or restated from time to time.
- (78) "SEBI Listed Debentures Circulars" means, collectively, the Listed NCDs Master Circular, the SEBI Debenture Trustees Master Circular, and (to the extent applicable) the SEBI LODR Regulations.
- (79) "SEBI Listing Timelines Requirements" means the requirements in respect of the timelines for listing of debt securities issued on a private placement basis prescribed in Chapter VII (Standardization of timelines for listing of securities issued on a private placement basis) of the Usted NCDs Master Circular, read with, to the extent applicable, the SEBI EBP Requirements.
- (80) "SEBI LODR Regulations" means the Securities and Exchange Board of India (Listing Obligations and Disclosure Requirements) Regulations, 2015 as amended, modified or

puck when the contraction of the



restated from time to time.

- (81) "SEBI NCS Regulations" means the Securities and Exchange Board of India (Issue and Listing of Non-Convertible Securities) Regulations, 2021 together with the Listed NCDs Master Circular, as amended, modified or restated from time to time.
- (82) "Secured Obligations" means all present and future obligations (whether actual or contingent and whether owed jointly or severally or in any capacity whatsoever) of the Company to the Debenture Holders or the Debenture Trustee under the Transaction Documents, including without limitation, the making of payment of any interest, redemption of principal amounts, the default interest, additional interest, liquidated damages and all costs, charges, expenses and other amounts payable by the Company in respect of the Debentures.
- (83) "Security Cover" has the meaning given to it in Clause 6.1(b).
- (84) "Special Majority Debenture Holders" means such number of Debenture Holders collectively holding more than 75% (seventy five percent) of the value of the Outstanding Principal Amounts of the Debentures.
- [85] "Special Resolution" means resolution approved by the Special Majority Debenture Holders who are present and voting or if a poll is demanded, by the Special Majority Debenture Holders who are present and voting in such poll.
- (86) "Step Up" means the payment of interest in respect of the Debentures at the Step Up Rate in accordance with Clause 7.3 (Step Up).
- (87) "Step Up Events" has the meaning given to it in Clause 7.3 (Step Up).
- (88) "Step Up Rate" has the meaning given to it in Clause 7.3 (Step Up).
- [89] "Stressed Assets Framework" means the RBI's circular no. DBR.No.BP.BC.45/21.04.048/2018-19 dated June 7, 2019 on "Prudential Framework for Resolution of Stressed Assets", as amended, modified or restated from time to time.
- (90) "Fax" means any present or future tax, levy, duty, charge, fees, deductions, withholdings, surcharges, cess, turnover tax, transaction tax, stamp tax or other charge of a similar nature (including any penalty or interest payable on account of any failure to pay or delay in paying the same), now or hereafter, imposed pursuant to any Applicable Law or by any Governmental Authority and as maybe applicable in relation to the payment obligations of the Company under this Deed.
- (91) "Tax Deduction" means a deduction or withholding for or on account of Tax from a payment under a Transaction Document pursuant to Applicable Law.
- (92) "Tier 1 Capital" has the meaning given to it in the NBFC Directions.
- (93) "Tier 2 Capital" has the meaning given to it in the NBFC Directions.
- (94) "Total Assets" means, for any date of determination, the total Assets of the Company on such date.
- (95) "Transaction Documents" means:
  - (a) this Deed:
  - (b) the Debenture Trustee Agreement;
  - (c) the Deed of Hypothecation;
  - (d) the Debt Disclosure Documents;
  - (e) the letters issued by, and each memorandum of understanding/agreement

EXECUTION VURSION - Spandana - Philip Capital NCD-(Mar 2024) - OTO

Eng. Whaning



- entered into with, the Rating Agency, the Debenture Trustee and/or the Registrar;
- each tripartite agreement between the Company, the Registrar and the relevant Depository;
- (g) the resolutions and corporate authorisations provided pursuant to the Conditions Precedent; and
- any other document that may be designated as a Transaction Document by the Debenture Trustee.

and "Transaction Document" means any of them.

- (96) "Transaction Security" has the meaning given to it in Clause 6.1(a).
- (97) "Trust" has the meaning given to it in Clause 2.5(b).

### 1.2 Interpretation

- (a) The recitals and schedules constitute an integral and operative part of this Deed.
- (b) Unless the context otherwise requires, reference to a Clause and a Schedule is to a clause and schedule of this Deed.
- (c) Headings to Clauses, parts and paragraphs of Schedules are for convenience only and do not affect the interpretation of this Deed.
- (d) Reference to any statute, regulation, or such provision shall include:
  - (i) all statutory and regulatory instruments or orders including subordinate or delegated legislation (whether by way of rules, notifications, bye-laws and guidelines) made from time to time under that provision (whether or not amended, modified, re-enacted or consolidated); and
  - (ii) such provision as from time to time amended, modified, re-enacted or consolidated to the extent such amendment, modification, re-enactment or consolidation applies or is capable of applying to any transactions entered into under this Deed and (to the extent liability thereunder may exist or can arise) shall include any past statutory provision (as from time to time amended, modified, re-enacted or consolidated) which the provision referred to has directly or indirectly replaced.
- (e) Reference to any document includes an amendment or supplement to, or replacement or novation of, that document, but disregarding any amendment, supplement, replacement or novation made in breach of this Deed.
- (f) Reference to an "amendment" includes a supplement, modification, novetion, replacement or re-enactment and "amended" is to be construed accordingly.
- (g) Words denoting the singular shall include the plural and vice verso.
- (h) Words denoting any gender include all genders.
- References to the word "include" or "including" shall be construed without limitation.
- References to the word "indebtedness" include any obligation (whether incurred as principal or as surety) for the payment or repayment of money, whether present or future, actual or contingent.
- (k) References to a "person" (or to a word importing a person) shall be construed so as to include:
  - (i) individual, sole proprietorship, firm, partnership, limited liability partnership,

EXECUTION VERSION - Soundaria - Philip Californi NCOs (Mar 2024) - DTD

Commo September 1

pd. Khangas

- trust, joint venture, company, corporation, body corporate, unincorporated body, association, organisation, any governmental agency or other entity or organisation (whether or not in each case having separate legal personality);
- that person's successors in title, executors, and permitted transferees and permitted assignees; and
- references to a person's representatives shall be to its officers, employees, legal or other professional advisers, sub-contractors, agents, attorneys and other duly authorised representatives.
- Words "hereof", "herein", "hereto", "hereunder" and words of similar import when used (1) with reference to a specific Clause in this Deed shall refer to such Clause in this Deed and when used otherwise than in connection with specific Clauses shall refer to this Deed as a whole.
- Words "thereof", "therein", "thereto", "thereunder" and words of similar import when (m) used with reference to a specific provision in an agreement, document, instrument or writing shall refer to such provision in such agreement, document, instrument or writing and when used otherwise than in connection with specific provisions shall refer to such agreement, document, instrument or writing as a whole.
- in the computation of periods of time from a specified date to a later specified date, the  $\{n\}$ words "from" and "commencing on" mean "from and including" and "commencing on and including", respectively, and the words "to", "until" and "ending on" each mean "to but not including", "until but not including" and "ending on but not including" respectively.
- Words or phrases used herein and not defined shall have the same meaning as given to (0) such words or phrases in the Debt Disclosure Documents.
- Where a wider construction is possible, the words "other" and "otherwise" shall not be (p) construed ejusdem gener/s with any foregoing words.
- All references in this Deed and other Transaction Documents to the Debenture Trustee (q) taking any actions, exercising any powers or rights, executing any documents or instrument or providing any confirmations shall be interpreted at all times as acting on the prior written instructions of the Majority Debenture Holders.
- All references in this Deed and other Transaction Documents to the determination or (1) discretion or opinion to be exercised, in relation to the happening or non-happening of any event or exercise of any rights, would mean, at the determination or discretion or opinion of the Debenture Holders (in accordance with a Majority Resolution) or of the Debenture Trustee (in accordance the instructions of the Majority Debenture Holders or a Majority Resolution passed by Debenture Holders) and such determination shall be final and binding upon the Company.
- All references in this Deed and any other Transaction Documents to the Debenture Trustee taking any step, and/or performing any action shall, in the absence of anything to the contrary, mean the Debenture Trustee acting upon the instructions of the Majority Debenture Holders (or a Majority Resolution pussed by Debenture Holders).
- Any reference to a document in "agreed form" is to a document in a form previously agreed between the Parties, or, if not so agreed, is in the form specified by the Debenture Trustee (acting on the instructions of the Majority Debenture Holders).
- The terms and conditions contained in Part A of this Deed, Part 8 of this Deed and Part C of this Deed contain the complete understanding of the Parties with respect to the matters contained herein, and shall be read in conjunction with, and harmoniously with, each other.

#### Conflicts 13

ped When my manuscus

EXECUTION VERSION - Spandana - Philip Caultal N(Ds (Mar 2024) - DTO

Page 11

- (a) The provisions contained in this Deed shall be read together with the provisions contained in any of the Debt Disclosure Documents, the other Transaction Documents and any other agreement entered into among the Company, the Debenture Holders, and/or the Debenture Trustee.
- (b) In case of any inconsistency between the provisions contained in this Deed or any of the Debt Disclosure Documents or any other Transaction Document, the provisions contained in this Deed shall prevail.

# PART A - GENERAL AND STATUTORY TERMS

# AMOUNT: TERMS OF DEBENTURES

The terms of this Deed shall be binding on the Company, the Debenture Trustee, the Debenture Holders and all persons claiming by, through or under any of them and the Debenture Trustee shall be entitled to enforce the obligations of the Company under or pursuant to this Deed.

## 2.1 Amount of Debentures

#### (a) Debentures

- (i) Pursuant to the Debt Disclosure Documents issued/to be issued by the Company, the Company has offered/will offer to the Debenture Holders 5,000 (five thousand) secured, senior, redeemable, transferable, listed, rated, non-convertible debentures denominated in INR, having a face value of INR 1,00,000 (Indian Rupees One takh) each and an aggregate face value of INR 50,00,00,000 (Indian Rupees Fifty Crore).
- (ii) For the Purpose and at the request of the Company, the successful Applicants ("Debenture Holders") shall subscribe to the Debentures, by way of private placement, to the maximum extent set out in their respective Application Forms on the terms and conditions contained in the Debt Disclosure Documents for private placement issued by the Company. The details of the Debentures will be provided by the Company to the Debenture Trustee on the Deemed Date of Allotment. Further, the details of the initial Debenture Holders and the Debentures subscribed by them shall be more particularly set out in the return of allotment filed by the Company with the ROC pursuant to Rule 14(6) of the Companies (Prospectus and Allotment of Securities) Rules, 2014.
- (iii) Each Debenture is a secured, senior and fully paid up debt instrument.
- Each of the Debentures constitute direct, secured, senior and unconditional obligations of the Company (without any preference inter se whatsoever on account of date of issue or allotment or otherwise).

## (b) Security

The Debentures shall be secured pursuant to the security created by the Company under the Deed of Hypothecation, which is an exclusive, continuing and first ranking security created solely for the benefit of the Debenture Holders.

# (c) Conditions Precedent and Conditions Subsequent

- (i) The subscription to the Debentures by the Debenture Holders on the Deemed Date of Allotment is subject to and conditional upon the fuffilment of the Conditions Precedent to the satisfaction of the Debenture Trustee unless specifically waived or modified in writing by the Majority Debenture Holders.
- (ii) The Company further undertakes to fulfil the Conditions Subsequent to the satisfaction of the Debenture Trustee within the timelines prescribed therein.

# (d) Covenant to Pay

Hq. North January 2



The Company covenants with the Debenture Trustee that it shall pay to the Debenture Holders, the Interest at the Interest Rute in respect of the Debentures on the Interest Payment Dates as specified in Schedule III (Interest Payment and Redemption Schedule) Part A ((Interest Payment Schedule), and shall also pay all other amounts due in respect of the Debentures as stipulated and in accordance with Clause 7.1 (Interest) and Clause 8 (Redemption) below. The Company shall make/release all payments due by the Company in terms of the Transaction Documents to the respective Debenture Holders in proportion to their dues.

# 2.2 Face Value and Issue Price

- (a) The face value of each Dehenture is INR 1,00,000 (Indian Rupees Cine Lakh).
- (b) The issue price of each Debenture is INR 1,00,000 (Indian Rupees One Lakh).

#### 2.3 Aliotment of Debentures

- (a) The Debentures shall be/shall have been deemed to be allotted to the Debenture Holders on March 21, 2024 ("Deemed Date of Allotment"). All benefits relating to the Debentures are available to the Debenture Holders from the Deemed Date of Allotment.
- (b) If the Company fails to allot the Debentures to the Applicants within 60 (sorty) calendar days from the date of receipt of the Application Money ("Allotment Period"), it shall repay the Application Money to the Applicants within 15 (fifteen) calendar days from the expiry of the Allotment Period ("Repayment Period").
- (c) If the Company fails to repay the Application Money within the Repayment Period, then the Company shall be liable to repay the Application Money along with interest at 12% (twelve percent) per assum, gross of withholding taxes, from the expiry of the Allotment Period. PROVIDED THAT no interest shall be payable if the Company is paying interest under the provisions of Clause 7.1 (interest) below.

#### 2.4 Application Money

The Application Money received by the Company shall be kept in a separate bank account maintained by the Company with a scheduled bank and shall not be utilised for any purpose other than for:

- (a) adjustment against allotment of Debentures; or
- repayment of Application Money in case the Company is unable to allot the Debentures.

# 2.5 Debenture Trustee for the Debenture Holders

- (a) Pursuant to the Debenture Trustee Agreement, the Debenture Trustee has agreed to act as the trustee for the benefit of the Debenture Holders in respect of the Debentures. The Debenture Trustee is authorised to:
  - execute and deliver this Deed, all other Transaction Documents and all other documents, agreements, instruments and certificates contemplated by this Deed or the other Transaction Documents, which are to be executed and delivered by the Debenture Trustee;
  - (ii) take whatever action as may be required to be taken by the Debenture Trustee in accordance with the terms and provisions of the Transaction Documents, to exercise its rights and perform its duties and obligations under each of the documents, agreements, instruments and certificates referred to in sub-Clause (i) above in such documents, agreements, instruments and certificates; and
  - (iii) subject to the terms and provisions of this Deed and the other Transaction Documents, take such other action in connection with the foregoing as the Debenture Holders may from time to time direct.

EXECUTION VERSION - SOMETHING - PRINT CARRIEN NCOS (MAIN 2004) - DITO

(Gmn)

- (b) The Company hereby settles in trust with the Debenture Trustee the amount of INR 1,000 (Indian Rupees One Thousand). The Debenture Trustee has accepted the above amount of INR 1,000 (Indian Rupees One Thousand) in trust declared and, subject to the terms and conditions in this Deed and the other Transaction Documents, agreed to act as the debenture trustee for the benefit of the Debenture Holders in relation to all amounts received by it in respect of the Debentures (the "Trust").
- (c) The Debenture Trustee shall act as the debenture trustee for the benefit and interest of the Debenture Holders and their successors, transferees and subject to the terms and provisions of this Deed and the other Transaction Documents, The Debenture Trustee. shall, at all times, exercise the authority, power and discretion granted to it under this Deed and the other Transaction Documents for the benefit and in the best interest of the Debenture Holders and their successors and transferees.
- The Debenture Trustee declares that it shall not revoke the trust(s) hereby declared until (d) all the Secured Obligations are irrevocably discharged and paid in full by the Company to the Debenture Holders and the Debenture Trustee under the Transaction Documents.
- (e) The Debenture Trustee shall hold the Transaction Security in trust on behalf of and for the benefit of the Debenture Holders, for the due discharge of the Secured Obligations, without any preference to or priority of any one over the other(s).
- (6) The Debenture Trustee shall hold upon trust the amounts which shall arise or may be obtained by the enforcement of the repayment obligations and/or the Transaction Security and shall apply such proceeds in accordance with Clause 2.6 (Application of Payments) below.
- (e) By signing the Application Form, the Debenture Holders shall be deemed to have irravocably given their consent to the Debenture Trustee or any of their agents or authorised officials to, inter olio, do all such acts, deeds and things necessary to complete the issuance and allotment of the Debentures offered to the Debenture Holders in terms of the Debt Disclosure Documents, and to do any act or deed on their behalf in accordance with the provisions of the Transaction Documents.
- The terms and conditions set out in the Debt Disclosure Documents and this Deed shall be binding on the Company and any of its permitted assignees or successors under Applicable Law.

#### 2.6 Application of Payments

Unless otherwise agreed to by the Debenture Holders or unless otherwise provided by Applicable Law or by a decree of a competent court or tribunal, any payments due and payable to the Debenture Holders, or realised from the enforcement of the Transaction Security shall be applied in the following order:

- firstly, towards costs, charges and expenses incurred by the Debenture Trustee in accordance with the terms of this Deed.
- (b) secondly, towards further/additional interest, default interest and other amounts payable to the Debenture Holders in accordance with the terms of this Deed;
- (c) thirdly, towards interest payable to the Debenture Holders in accordance with the terms of this Deed; and
- (d) lastly, towards redemption of the Depentures due and payable under this Deed.

#### 2.7 Place and Mode of Payment by the Company

All interest, principal repayments, penal interest and other amounts, if any, payable by the Company to the Debenture Holders shall be paid to the Debenture Holders by electronic mode of transfer like RTGS/NEFT/direct credit to such bank account within India as the Debenture Holders inform the Company in writing and which details are available with the Registrar. Credit for all payments will be given only on realisation.

CONCUTION VERSION - Agrandance - Philip Capital MCOs (Mar 2024) - 010

nd telian-

#### 2.8 Transfer of Debentures

- (a) The transfer and transmission of the Debentures shall be subject to the Depositories Act, 1996, the rules made thereunder, the bye-laws, rules and regulations of the Depositories (each as amended, modified or restated from time to time).
- (b) The Debentures shall be freely transferable and transmittable by the Debenture Holder(s) in whole or in part without the prior consent of the Company.
- (c) The Debenture Holder(s) shall also have the right to novate, transfer or assign its rights and/or the benefits under the Transaction Documents upon such transfer/transmission of the Debentures. The Company shall not essign any of the rights, duties or obligations under this Deed or in relation to the Debentures without the prior written consent of the Debenture Trustee (acting on the instructions of all the Debenture Holder(s)).

## 2.9 Issuance of Debentures

- (a) The Debentures shall be in a dematerialised form but are fungible and are represented by the statement issued through electronic mode. The Company has made depository arrangements with the Depositories for the issue of the Debentures in dematerialised form pursuant to the tripartite agreements between the Company, the relevant Depositories and the Registrar.
- (b) The Debenture Holders will hold the Debentures only in dematerialised form and deal with the Debentures in accordance with the provisions of the Depositories Act, 1996 and/or rules as notified by the Depositories from time to time.

## 2.10 Detienture Redemption Reserve

- (a) It is hereby clarified that as on the Effective Date, pursuant to the Companies (Share Capital and Debenture Rules), 2014, non-banking financial companies registered with the RBI are exempted from the requirement to maintain a debenture redemption reserve ("DRR") in case of privately placed debentures. As the Company is a non-banking financial company registered with the RBI, it is as on the Effective Date, exempted from the requirement to maintain a DRR.
- (b) The Company hereby agrees and undertakes that, if required under Applicable Law, it will create a DRR in accordance with the provisions of the Companies Act (and the rules and regulations made thereunder) and the guidelines issued by the relevant Governmental Authorities.
- (c) If during the tenor of the Debentures, any guidelines are formulated (or modified or revised) by any Governmental Authority in respect of creation of the DRR, the Company shall abide by such guidelines and shall do all such deeds, acts and things as may be required in accordance with Applicable Law.
- (d) Where applicable, the Company shall submit to the Debenture Trisstee a certificate duly certified by a chartered accountant certifying that the Company has transferred the required amount to the DRR at the end of each Financial Year.
- (e) In addition to the foregoing, to the extent required by Applicable Law, the Company shall invest or deposit amounts up to such thresholds, and in such form and manner and within such time periods, as may be prescribed by Applicable Law, in respect of any amounts of the Debentures maturing in any Financial Year.

## 2.11 Recovery Expense Fund

The Company hereby undertakes and confirms that it shall, within the time period prescribed under Chapter IV (Recovery Expenses Fund) of the SEBI Debenture Trustees Master Circular, establish and maintain the Recovery Expense Fund in such manner/mode as is prescribed under Chapter IV (Recovery Expenses Fund) of the SEBI Debenture Trustees Master Circular.

execution vintical-Soundard-Philip Capital MCDs (May 2024) - 0'TD



### 2.12 Multiple issuances under ISIN

- (a) The Company reserves the right to make multiple issuances under the same international Securities Identification Number ("ISIN") with reference to Chapter VIII (Specifications related to ISIN for debt securities) of the Listed NCDs Master Circular.
- (b) Such Issue can be made either by way of creation of a fresh ISIN or by way of issuance under an existing ISIN at premium/par/discount as the case may be in line with Chapter Vill (Specifications reloted to ISIN for debt securities) of the Listed NCDs Master Circular.

### 2.13 International Securities Identification Number

The Company undertakes and confirms that:

- the ISIN for the Debentures has been/will be (promptly on receipt) provided to the Debenture Trustee; and
- (b) this Deed and the other Transaction Documents are applicable to, and are valid, only in respect of the Debentures and the ISIN provided in respect of the Debentures.

# 2.14. Right to Repurchase the Debentures

- (a) The Parties hereby agree that the Company, subject to the Applicable Law, may, based on mutual discussions with any Debenture Holder, repurchase a part or all of the Debentures held by such Debenture Holder from the secondary market or otherwise, at any time prior to the Final Settlement Date.
- (b) In the event any or all of the Debentures are repurchased, or redeemed under any circumstances whatsomer, the Company shall have, and shall be deemed to have had, subject to Applicable Law, the power to re-issue the Debentures either by re-issuing the same Debentures or by issuing other non-convertible debentures in their place.
- (c) In respect of any repurchased/redeemed Debenture, the Company shall have the power to (either for a part or all of the Debenture) cancel, keep alive, appoint nominee(s) to hold or relasue at such price and on such terms and conditions as it may deem fit and as is permitted under Applicable Law.

# 3. GENERAL UNDERTAKINGS OF THE COMPANY

## 3.1. Filings

Pursuant to the provisions of the Companies Act and the relevant rules thereunder, the Company undertakes to make the necessary filings of the documents mandated therein including (if required under Applicable Law) the return of allotment (Form PAS 3), Form CHG-9, and (if so required under Applicable Law) record of the private placement offer and application letter (Form PAS 5) with the ACC and/or SEB, within the timelines stipulated under the Companies Act and the relevant rules thereunder, and any other Applicable Law.

# 3.2. Register of Debenture Holders

- (a) A Register of Debenture Holders shall be maintained in accordance with Section 88 of the Companies Act and the Register of Debenture Holders/the Register of Beneficial Owners, shall be closed 7 (seven) calendar days prior to each Due Date.
- (b) In case of dissolution/banisruptcy/insolvency/winting up of Debenture Holders, the Debentures shall be transmittable to the legal representative(s)/successor(s) or the liquidator as the case may be in accordance with Applicable Law and on such terms as may be deemed appropriate by the Company.

# 3.3. Future Borrowings

The Company shall be entitled to borrow or raise loans or create encumbrances or avail financial assistance in whatever form, and also issue promissory notes or debentures or other securities.

poliehan James

EXECUTION VERSION - Spandare - PLISa Capital NCOs (Mar 2014) - 010



without the consent of, or intimation to the Debenture Holders or the Debenture Trustee.

#### 3.4. Ranking

- Each Debenture constitutes direct, senior and secured obligations of the Company.
- (b) The payment obligations of the Company under the Transaction Documents shall be at least pari passu with the claims of all of its other senior accured creditors and shall rank senior to the claims of any equity investors, lenders/providers of Tier 1 Capital and Tier 2 Capital (including without limitation, any subordinated debt), and unsecured or subordinated debt of the Company and to all other lenders who have not expressly agreed to subordinate their claims to those of other lenders of the Company, except for obligations mandatorily preferred by Applicable Law applying to companies generally.
- (r.) The Debentures shall rank port possu inter se and the Company shall pay and discharge all its liabilities to the Debenture Holders under this Deed without preference or priority of one over the other.
- 4. DEBENTURE TRUSTEE'S RIGHTS, POWERS, DISCRETIONS, REPRESENTATIONS AND RESPONSIBILITIES
- 4.1 Representations and Warranties of the Debenture Trustee

The Debenture Trustee hereby represents and warrants in favour of the Company and the Debenture Holders, that as on the Effective Date and on each day until the Final Settlement Date:

- the Debenture Trustee is a company duly incorporated and validly existing under Applicable Law and the Debenture Trustee is duly qualified and authorised to enter into the Transaction Documents;
- (b) this Deed has been duly and validly executed and delivered by the Debenture Trustee and constitutes a legal and binding obligation of the Debenture Trustee, enforceable against the Debenture Trustee in accordance with its terms.
- (c) the execution, delivery and performance by the Debenture Trustee of this Deed does not and will not, with or without the giving of notice or lapse of time or both, violate, conflict with, require any consent under or result in a breach of or default under:
  - (i) any Applicable Law;
  - (ii) any order, judgment or decree applicable to the Debenture Trustee; or
  - any term, condition, covenant, undertaking, agreement or other instrument to which the Debenture Trustee is a party or by which the Debenture Trustee is bound:
- (d) the Debenture Trustee is in a position to observe, comply with and carry out all its obligations hereunder to be performed and complied with by it;
- the Debenture Trustee is registered as a debenture trustee with the SEBI under the Debenture Trustees Regulations;
- (f) the Depenture Trustee does not have any, claim or is in the position to exercise any right of deduction, lien or set off on, over or in respect of any of the amounts, writings or things held by it or continued to be held by it or coming within its power or possession pursuant to or in connection with this Deed or any other Transaction Documents; and
- (g) all information set forth in this Deed, and all information furnished and/or to be furnished by the Debenture Trustee to the Debenture Holders is true and correct and was/is not misleading whether by reason of omission to state a material fact or otherwise.

Vallebrary 2 100

EXECUTION VERSION - Sportdama - Philip Capital NCDs (Mar 2024) - DFD

Francis

# 4.2 General Rights, Powers and Discretions

in addition to the powers conferred on the Debenture Trustee in this Deed and Applicable Law, and without limiting the liability of the Debenture Trustee, it is agreed as follows:

- (a) the Debenture Trustee may, in relation to this Deed and the other Transaction Documents, act on the opinion or advice of or any information obtained from any solicitor, counsel, advocate, valuer, surveyor, broker, auctioneer, qualified accountant or other expert whether obtained by the Company or by the Debenture Trustee or otherwise;
- (b) subject to the approval of the Debenture Holders by way of a Special Resolution passed at a meeting of the Debenture Holders held for determining the Bability of the Debenture Trustee, the Debenture Trustee shall, as regards all trusts, powers, authorities and discretions, have the discretion as to the exercise thereof and to the mode and time of exercise thereof. In the absence of any fraud, gross negligence, wilful misconduct or breach of trust the Debenture Trustee shall not be responsible for any loss, costs, charges, expenses or inconvenience that may result from the aforementioned exercise or non-exercise thereof. The Debenture Trustee shall not be bound to act at the request or direction of the Debenture Holders under any provisions of the Transaction Documents unless sufficient amounts shall have been provided or provision to the satisfaction of the Debenture Trustee has been made for providing such amounts and the Debenture Trustee is Indemnified to its satisfaction against all further costs, charges, expenses and liability which may be incurred in complying with such request or direction;
- (c) with a view to facilitating any dealing under any provisions of this Deed or the other Transaction Documents, subject to the Debenture Trustee obtaining the consent of the Majority Debenture Holders, the Debenture Trustee shall have the power to consent (where such consent is required) to a specified transaction or class of transactions (with or without specifying additional conditional);
- (d) the Debenture Trustee shall not be responsible for the amounts paid by the Applicants for the Debentures;
- (e) the Debenture Trustee shall not be responsible for acting upon any resolution purporting to have been passed at any meeting of the Debenture Holders in respect whereof minutes have been made and signed even though it may subsequently be found that there was some defect in the constitution of the meeting or the passing of the resolution or that for any reason the resolution was not valid or binding upon the Debenture Holders;
- (f) the Debenture Trustee and each receiver, attorney, manager, agent or other person appointed by it shall, subject to the provisions of the Companies Act, be entitled to be indemnified by the Company in respect of all liabilities and expenses incurred by them in the execution or purported execution of the powers and trusts thereof:
- (g) subject to the approval of the Debenture Holder(s) by way of a Special Resolution passed at a meeting of the Debenture Holder(s) held for determining the liability of the Debenture Trustee and in the absence of fraud, gross negligence, willful misconduct or breach of trust, the Debenture Trustee shall not be liable for any of its actions or deeds in relation to the Transaction Documents;
- (h) subject to the approval of the Debenture Holders) by way of Special Resolution passed at a meeting of the Debenture Holders held for determining the liability of the Debenture Trustee and in the absence of fraud, gross negligence, willful misconduct or breach of trust, the Debenture Trustee, shall not be liable for any default, omission or delay in performing or exercising any of the powers or trusts herein expressed or contained herein or in enforcing the covenants contained herein or in giving notice to any person of the execution hereof or in taking any other steps which may be necessary, expedient or desirable or for any loss or injury which may be occasioned by reason thereof unless the Debenture Trustee shall have been previously requested by notice in writing to perform, exercise or do any of such steps as aforesaid given in writing by the Majority Debenture Holders.

red lethanger



The Debenture Trustee shall not be bound to act at the request or direction of the Debenture Holders under any provisions of the Transaction Documents unless sufficient amounts shall have been provided or provision to the satisfaction of the Debenture Trustee has been made for providing such amounts and the Debenture Trustee is indemnified to its satisfaction against all further costs, charges, expenses and liability which may be incurred in complying with such request or direction:

- (i) notwithstanding anything contained to the contrary in this Deed, the Debenture Trustee shall before taking any action on behalf of the Debenture Holders or providing any consent on behalf of the Debenture Holders, obtain the written coosent of the Majority Debenture Holders;
- (i) the Debenture Trustee shall forward to the Debenture Holders copies of any information or documents from the Company pursuant to this Deed within 2 (two) Business Days of receiving such information or document from the Company; and
- (k) the Debenture Trustee shall, until the Rnal Settlement Date, adhere to and comply with its obligations and responsibilities under Chapter X (Breach of Covenants, Default and Remedies) and Chapter IV (Recovery Expenses Fund) of the SEBI Debenture Trustees

PROVIDED THAT nothing contained in this Clause 4.2 (General Rights, Powers and Discretions) shall exempt the Debenture Trustee or any receiver, attorney, manager, agent or other person appointed by the Debenture Trustee from or indemnify them against any liability for breach of trust nor any liability which by virtue of any rule or Applicable Law would otherwise attach to them in respect of any negligence, default or breach of trust which they may be guilty of in relation to their duties bereunder.

## 4.3 Power of Debenture Trustee to Delegate

- (a) The Debenture Trustee may, in the execution and exercise of all or any of the trusts, powers, authorities and discretions vested in it act through officer(s) of the Debenture Trustee.
- (b) The Debesture Trustee may also, whenever it thinks expedient, delegate by way of power(s) of attorney or otherwise to any such officer all or any of the trusts, powers, authorities and discretions vested in it and any such delegation may be made upon such terms and conditions and subject to such regulations (including power to sub-delegate) as the Debenture Trustee may think fit.
- (c) The Debenture Trustee shall be liable for any negligence, illegality, fraud, breach of trust, bad faith and wilful misconduct of the officer to whom the Debenture Trustee has delegated its powers and shall not be absolved of its obligations under this Deed.
- (d) The Debenture Trustee shall ensure that any powers under this Clause 4.3 shall be exercised with reasonable care to ensure the competency of the officer or person to whom the Debenture Trustee has delegated its powers.

# 4.4 Powers of Debenture Trustee to Employ Agents

The Debenture Trustee may, in the execution and exercise of all or any of the trusts, powers, authorities and discretions vested in it under the Transaction Documents act through one or more agents.

# 4.5 Powers of Debenture Trustee to Inspect

- (a) The Debenture Trustee or its authorised representatives may carry out inspections of the Company's offices, records, registers and books of accounts upon giving 15 (fifteen) calendar days' notice in writing to the Company in accordance with the terms of this Deed and the other Transaction Documents.
- (b) The cost of inspection, including travelling and other related expenses shall be borne and paid by the Company. No costs shall be incurred without the prior written approval of the

EXECUTION VERSION - Substance - Philip Capital NCth (Mar 2024) - 070

mn

# Debenture Holders.

# 4.6 Debenture Trustee may Contract with the Company

- (a) Subject to there being no conflict of interest, neither the Debenture Trustee nor any agent of the Debenture Trustee shall be precluded from making any contract or entering into any arrangement or transaction with the Company in the ordinary course of business of the Debenture Trustee.
- (b) In the event the Debenture Trustee or any agent of the Debenture Trustee perceives that any activity mentioned above that the Debenture Trustee or the agent of the Debenture Trustee proposes to undertake could lead to a conflict of interest, then the Debenture Trustee or the agent of the Debenture Trustee shall take written consent of the Debenture Holders prior to undertaking such activity.

# 4.7 When Debenture Trustee May Interfere

- (a) Until the occurrence of one or more Events of Default, the Debenture Trustee shall not be required, bound or concerned to interfere with the management or the affairs of the Company or its business or any part thereof.
- (b) The Company shall be entitled to the rights and benefits to the Hypothecated Assets until the occurrence of an Event of Default provided that (i) it does so for a purpose consistent with the Transaction Documents, and (ii) the exercise of, or failure to exercise, those rights would not cause an Event of Default to occur.

# 4.8 Nominee Director

- (a) The Debenture Trustee shall have a right to appoint a nominee director, in accordance with the Debenture Trustees Regulations, on the board of directors of the Company (hereinafter referred to as the "Nominee Director") upon the occurrence of any of the following:
  - (i) 2 (two) consecutive defaults in the payment of interest to the Debenture Holders:
  - (II) any default in creation of security for the Debentures; or
  - (iii) any default on the part of the Company in redemption of the Debentures.
- (b) The Nominee Director shall not be liable to retire by rotation nor required to hold any qualification shares of the Company.
- (c) The Company shall appoint the Nominee Director forthwith, and in any event within 1 (one) calendar month, on receiving a nomination notice from the Debenture Trustee, and in any case, within the timelines prescribed under the SEBI NCS Regulations and Applicable Law.
- (d) If so required, the Company shall take all steps necessary to amend its articles of association, to give effect to this Clause 4.8 (Nominee Director), within the timelines prescribed under the SEBI NCS Regulations and Applicable Law.

## 4.9 Receipt by Debenture Holders

The receipt by each Debenture Holder, or if there are more than one holder(s) of any such Debentures, then the receipt by the first named Debenture Holder or by the survivor(s)/nominee(s), if any, of the Debenture Holder(s) of such Debentures of the principal and the interest amounts payable in respect of each of such Debentures, shall be a good discharge to the Debenture Trussee.

# 4.10 Persons dealing with the Debenture Trustee not put on enquiry

ODCUDON VERSION - Spendana - Fiship Capital NCDs (Mar 2024) - 010

Any person(s) dealing with the Debenture Trustee and/or the receiver appointed by it or its attorneys or agents shall not be bound or concerned to see or to inquire (a) whether the power

ped blums town

Chun Stand

Page 20

exercised or purported to be exercised has become exercisable, (b) as to the necessity or expediency of the stipulations and conditions subject to which any sale and/or assignment shall have been made, or (c) as to the propriety or regularity of any sale and/or assignment, calling in, collection or to see to the application of any amounts paid to the Debenture Trustee or receiver.

# 4.11 Retirement and Removal of Debenture Trustee

## Resignation

The Debenture Trustee may resign as the Debenture Trustee with the prior written approval of the Majority Debenture Holders. PROVIDED THAT, it shall continue to act as Debenture Trustee until a New Debenture Trustee (as defined below) is appointed by the Company with the consent of the Majority Debenture Holders and such New Debenture Trustee accepts its appointment pursuant to this Clause 4.11 (Retirement and Removal of Debenture Trustee).

#### Removal

- The Debenture Holders may, after giving not less than 1 (one) months' notice in m writing, remove the Dobonture Trustee by passing a Special Resolution to that effect, and by the same resolution nominate an entity competent to act as the debenture trustee and require the Company to appoint such entity as the debenture trustee (the "New Debenture Trustee").
- The Special Majority Debenture Holders will be entitled to remove the Debenture (iii) Trustee without any notice period in case of fraud, gross negligence, willful misconduct or breach of trust on the part of the Debenture Trustee.
- The Commany shall, within 15 (fifteen) Business Days of receipt of such resolution (##V passed by the Special Majority Debenture Holders, take all necessary steps to appoint the entity named in the resolution as the New Debenture Trustee and complete all necessary formalities to give effect to such appointment.

#### New Debenture Trustee as the debenture trustee (c)

Upon appointment of the New Debenture Trustee pursuant to sub-Clauses (a) or (b) above, all references in this Deed and the other Transaction Documents to the Debenture Trustee shall, unless repugnant to the context, mean and refer to the New Debenture Trustee and the New Debenture Trustee shall without any further act or deed succeed to all the powers and authorities of the Debenture Trustee as if it had been originally appointed as the Debenture Trustee.

# 4.12 Debenture Trustee's Remuneration

- The remoneration of the Debenture Trustee shall be as per the terms of the fee letter executed between the Debenture Trustee and the Company dated March 14, 2024.
- Subject to Clause 14 (Fees and Costs), the Company shall pay to the Debenture Trustee all (b) legal, traveling and other costs, charges and expenses incurred by it, its officers, employees, agents in connection with the execution of the Transaction Documents, including costs, charges and expenses of and incidental to the approval and execution of this Deed and the other Transaction Documents and all other documents affecting the Debentures and the obligations to be created herein, and will indemnify them against all actions, proceedings, costs, charges, expenses, claims and demands whatsoever which may be brought or made against or incurred by them in respect of any matter or thing done or omitted to be done in respect of the Debentures.

# PART B - COMMERCIAL AND TRANSACTION SPECIFIC TERMS

# PURPOSE

ud-When

The funds raised by the issue shall be utilized by the Company for the (a) purposes of on-lending 5.1 and towards payment of fees, cost, charges and expenses pertaining to the issue, (b) repayment

EXECUTION VERSION - Supodana - Philip Capital NCOx (Mar 2024) - OTO

Page 21

of existing debt of the Company, and (c) working capital requirements of the Company

- 5.2 The funds raised by the Issue shall be utilised by the Company solely for the Purpose and the Company shall not use the proceeds of the issue towards:
  - any capital market instrument such as equity and equity linked instruments or any other capital market related activities (whether directly or indirectly);
  - (6) investment in the real estate sector/real estate business (including the acquisition/purchase of land);
  - (c) any speculative purposes;
  - (d) any purpose, that is not eligible for the providing of financing by banks to non-banking financial companies for bank finance to non-banking financial companies, or, which results in a breach of the RBI's master circular no. DOR.CRE.REC.No.07/21.04.172/2023-24 dated April 3, 2023 on "Bank Finance to Non-Banking Financial Companies (MBFCs/"); arid
  - in contravention of Applicable Law (including without limitation, any guidelines, rules or (e) regulations of the RBI and/or SEBI applicable to non-banking financial companies).

PROVIDED THAT until the funds raised by the Issue are utilised by the Company in accordance with this Clause 5, the Company shall be entitled to temporarily invest the funds raised by the issue in liquid instruments such as mutual funds for treasury purposes.

### SECURITY

#### 6.1 Transaction Security

- The Debentures shall be secured on or prior to the Deemed Date of Allotment by way of (i) a first ranking exclusive and continuing charge to be created in favour of the Debenture Trustee pursuant to an unattested deed of hypothecation, dated on or about the Effective Date, executed or to be executed and delivered by the Company in a form acceptable to the Debenture Trustee ("Deed of Hypothecation") over identified book debts/loan receivables of the Company as described therein (the "Hypothesated Assets"), and (ii) such other security interest as may be agreed between the Company and the Debenture Holders ((i) and (ii) are collectively referred to as the "Transaction Security").
- The principal receivables of the Client Loans comprising the Hypothecated Assets shall, at (b) all times until the Final Settlement Date, be at least 1.10 (one decimal one zero) times the value of the aggregate of the Outstanding Amounts, where the value of the principal amounts of the Client Loans comprising the Hypothecated Assets is equal to at least 1.10. (one decimal one zero) times the value of the aggregate of the Outstanding Amounts (the "Security Cover"). Without prejudice to the foregoing, the Company hereby agrees and undertakes that it shall ensure and procure that the value of the Hypothecoted Assets, shall at all times until the Final Settlement Date be at least equivalent to amounts required to discharge the Secured Obligations.
- (c) The value of the Hypothecated Assets for this purpose (for both initial and subsequent valuations) shall be the amount reflected as the value thereof in the books of accounts of the Company.
- The Company shall create the charge over the Hypothecated Assets on or prior to the Deemed Date of Allotment and perfect such security by filing Form CHG-9 with the ROC and by ensuring and procuring that the Debenture Trustee files Form I with CERSAI in respect thereof within the time period prescribed under the Deed of Hypothecation.
- The Company shall, to the extent applicable and required under Applicable Law, ensure (e) and procure the completion of all relevant filings required to be made with any Information Utility in accordance with the (Instian) Insolvency and Bankruptcy Code, 2016 and any other rules and regulations made thorounder from time to time.

ped lebay

EXECUTION VERSION - Somiotope - Philip Capital NCIs (Mar 2024) - OTO



#### 5.2 Enforcement

- (a) The Debenture Trustee shall be entitled to enforce the Secured Obligations of the Company under this Deed and/or pursuant to any other Transaction Document (including the Deed of Hypothecation) as if the same were set out and contained in this Deed. The Hypothecated Assets shall be and remain as security to the Debenture Trustee and shall be hold in trust on behalf of and for the benefit of the Debenture Holders for the due repayment of the Secured Obligations.
- (b) The Transaction Security or any part thereof may be enforced, without the Debenture Trustee being obligated or having to take recourse to any other security or contractual comfort or right or taking any other steps or proceedings against the Company or any other person, and may be enforced for any balance due after resorting to any one or more means of obtaining payment or discharge of the obligations owed under the Transaction Documents.

## 6.3 Further Charge

No charge or encumbrance other than the security interest created pursuant to the Transaction Documents can be created in respect of the Hypothecated Assets.

# 8.4 Continuing Nature of Transaction Security

The Transaction Security is a continuing security interest, and shall remain in full force and effect from the Deemed Date of Allotment until the Final Settlement Date.

# 6.5 First Recourse Enforcement

The Transaction Security or any part thereof may be enforced without the Debenture Trastee being obligated or having to take recourse to any other security or right or taking any other steps or proceedings against the Company, or any other person, and may be enforced for any balance due after resorting to any one or more means of obtaining payment or discharge of the obligations owed under the Transaction Documents.

# 5.6 Covenant for Release of Transaction Security

On the Final Settlement Date, the Debenture Trustee shall irrevocably and unconditionally, at the request and cost of the Company, release, the Transaction Security created in favour of the Debenture Trustee, free and discharged from the trusts and charge created in terms of the Transaction Documents.

# 6.7 Other Security

The Transaction Security or any part thereof shall not be merged in, or in any way excluded or prejudiced, or be affected by, any other security interest, right of recourse or other right (or the invalidity thereof) which the Debenture Trustee may hold.

## 7. INTEREST; ADDITIONAL INTEREST; STEP UP

## 7.1 Interest

# (a) Interest on Application Money

EXECUTION VERSION - Spandard - Philip Capital NCOs (Mar 2014) - DYD

- interest at the Interest Rate, subject to deduction of tax at source in accordance with Applicable Law, will be paid by the Company on the Application Money to the Applicants from the date of receipt of such Application Money up to 1 (one) day prior to the Deemed Date of Allotment for all valid applications, within 5 (five) Bosiness Days from the Deemed Date of Allotment. Where pay-in date of the Application Money and the Deemed Date of Allotment are the same, no interest on Application Money will be payable.
- (ii) Where the entire subscription amount has been refunded, the interest on Application Money will be paid along with the refunded amount to the bank

HYDERARION TO COMMANDER!

(Gran)

account of the Applicant as described in the Application Form by electronic mode of transfer such as (but not limited to) RTG5/NEFT/direct credit.

(m)Where an Applicant is allotted a lesser number of Debentures than applied for, the excess amount paid on application will be refunded to the Applicant in the bank account of the Applicant as described in the Application Form towards interest on the refunded money by electronic mode of transfer like RTGS/NEFT/direct credit. Details of allotment will be sent to each successful Applicant.

#### (b) Interest on Debentures

The interest on the Debentures shall accrue at the interest Rate, and shall be payable by the Company to the Debenture Holders on the Interest Payment Dates, in accordance with Schedule III (Interest Payment and Redemption Schedule) Part A (Interest Payment Schedule).

#### (c) Tax Deduction

- All payments to be made by the Company to the Debenture Holders under the Transaction Documents shall be made free and clear of and without any Tax Deduction unless the Company is required to make a Tax Deduction pursuant to Applicable Liw.
- The Company shall promptly upon becoming aware that it must make a Tax Deduction (or that there is any change in the rate or the basis of a Tax Deduction) notify the Debenture Trustee accordingly.
- (HG If the Company is required to make a Tax Deduction, it shall make that Tax Deduction and any payment required in connection with that Tax Deduction within the time allowed and in the minimum amount required by Applicable Law,
- (hv) Within the earlier of (A) 60 (sixty) days (or such further time period as may be prescribed by the Debenture Trustee) of making either a Tax Deduction or any payment required in connection with that Tax Deduction or (B) 60 (sixty) days (or such further time period as may be prescribed by the Debenture Trustee) of each Due Date, the Company shall deliver to the Debenture Trustee evidence reasonably satisfactory to the Debenture Trustee that the Tax Deduction has been made or (as applicable) any appropriate payment paid to the relevant taxing authority.

## Additional Interest

On the occurrence of a Payment Default, the Company agrees to pay additional interest at 2% (two percent) per annum above the Interest Rate on the Outstanding Amounts, commencing from the date of occurrence of the Psyment Default until such Payment Default is cured or the relevant Secured Obligations are repaid, PROVIDED THAT if the Company is paying additional interest at a higher additional interest rate (above the interest Rate) to its other creditors, the Company shall, in respect of its obligations under this Clause 7.2 (Additional Interest), pay additional interest at such higher additional interest rate (above the interest Rate).

#### 73 Step Up Interest

(2) If at any time until the Final Redemption Date (i) there is a breach of any financial coverants set out under Clause 10.3 (Financial Covenunts), (ii) the rating of the Debentures is downgraded below the Rating by 1 (one) notch or more, and/or (iii) the credit ruting of the Company is downgraded from its current rating of "A" ("Company Rating") by 1 (one) notch or more ((i) to (iii) are collectively referred to as the "Step Up Events", and each such event shall be referred to as a "Step Up Event"), the Interest Rate shall be increased by 0.25% (zero decimal two five percent) for each Step Up Event ("Step Up Rate\*), and such increased interest Rate shall be applicable on the Outstanding Principal Amounts with effect from the date of such downgrade. Step Up, in accordance with this sub-Clause (a) shall not require any notice, intimation or action on behalf of the

end. Khank

EXECUTION VEHSION - Spandens - Philip Capital NEDs (Mar 2024) - DTD



Dehenburg Trustee or the Debenture Holders.

- (b) Following any Step Up, if the relevant Step Up Event is cured or rectified to the satisfaction of the Debenture Trustee, the prevailing Step Up Rate shall be decreased by 0.25% (zero decimal two five percent) for each instance of the curing or rectification of any Step Up Event, and such decreased rate of interest shall be applicable on the Outstanding Principal Amounts with effect from the date of the curing or rectification of such Step Up Event. PROVIDED THAT the decreased rate of interest in accordance with this sub-Clause (b) cannot, in any case, be lower than the interest Rate. The decrease in the rate of interest in accordance with this sub-Clause (b) shall not require any notice, intimation or action on behalf of the Debenture Trustee or the Debenture Holders.
- (c) It is clarified that, if following any Step Up, if the relevant Step Up Event is cured or rectified to the satisfaction of the Debenture Trustee, then the revised interest shall be payable from the date of the curing or rectification of such Step Up Event.

### E. REDEMPTION; EARLY REDEMPTION

#### S.1. Redemption

The Debentures shall be redeemed on a pari passe basis by the Company in accordance with Schedule III (interest Payment and Redemption Schedule) Part B (Redemption Schedule) by making the payment of the Outstanding Principal Amounts along with all other Outstanding Amounts on the Final Redemption Date.

### 8.2 Early Redemption

- (a) On occurrence of an Early Redemption Event, the Debenture Trustee (acting on the instructions of the Majority Debenture Holders) shall have the option (but not the obligation) to require the Company to, subject to Applicable Law, redeem the Debentures and repay all Outstanding Amounts within 30 (thirty) calendar days from the date of receipt by the Company of the notice from the Debenture Trustee ("Early Redemption Date"), wherein.
  - (i) the Company shall promptly and in no event later than 5 (five) Business Days from the date of occurrence, inform the Debenture Trustee about the occurrence of an Early Redemption Event. The Debenture Trustee shall immediately on the same day on receiving the information from the Company, provide a written notice to all the Debenture Holders notifying them of the accurrence of the Early Redemption Event;
  - (ii) the Debenture Trustee (acting on the Instructions of the Majority Debenture Holders) shall provide a notice to the Company at least 21 (twenty one) calendar days prior to the last date of the exercise period commencing on the date that is 3 (three) Business Days prior to the Early Redemption Date and expiring on the Early Redemption Date ("Early Redemption Exercise Period") informing the Company of the requirement to redeem the Debentures and all other Outstanding Amounts ("Early Redemption Notification"); and
  - (iii) following the providing of the Early Redemption Notification, the Company shall redeem the Debentures on the Early Redemption Date by making payment of all Outstanding Amounts in respect of the Debentures to the Debenture Holders by no later than the Early Redemption Date.
- (b) Any notice given by Debenture Trustee under this Clause 8.2 (Early Redemption) is irrevocable.
- (c) No prepayment penalty or prepayment premium will be applicable to any redemption in accordance with this Clause 8.2 (Early Redemption).

# 8.3. Others

The Company will not redeem all or any part of the Debentures except at the times and is the

ped. Vicena orange

EXECUTION VERSION - Soundary - Philip Capital NCDs (May 2024) - OTO

(mn)

Page 25

manner provided for in this Deed, without the prior written consent of the Debenture Trustee (acting on the instructions of the Majority Debenture Holders).

#### 9. LISTING OF DEBENTURES

- The Company shall submit all duly completed documents to the BSE, SEBI, ROC or any (a) other Governmental Authority, as are required under Applicable Law and obtain the listing of the Debentures within the timelines prescribed under the SEBI Listing Timelines Requirements ("Listing Period").
- The Company shall ensure that the Debentures continue to be listed on the wholesale (6) debt market segment of the BSE.
- In the event there is any delay in listing of the Debentures beyond the Listing Period, the [c] Company will pay to the Debenture Holders, penal interest of 1% (one percent) per annum over the interest Rate, from the date of allotment of the Debentures until the listing of the Debentures is completed.

#### REPRESENTATIONS, WARRANTIES, AND COVENANTS 10.

#### 10.1 Utilisation of Proceeds of the Debentures

- The Company shall utilise the amounts received towards subscription of the Debentures for the Purpose and procure and furnish to the Debenture Trustee a certificate duly certified by an independent chartered account or the statutory auditor (as may be required by the Debenture Trustee) in respect of the utilisation of funds raised by the issue of the Debentures.
- (b) The proceeds of the Debentures will be utilised solely for the Purpose and will not be utilised for any purpose set out in Clause 5.2.

# 10.2. Representations and Warranties of the Company

The Company makes the representations and warranties set out in this Clause 10.2 (Representations and Warranties of the Company) to the Debenture Trustee for the benefit of the Debenture Holders as on the Effective Date, which representations shall be deemed to be repeated on each day until the Final Settlement Date.

#### (a) Status

- It is a company, duly incorporated, registered and validly existing under Applicable Law.
- It is a non-banking financial company microfinance institution registered with the RBL
- It has the power to own its Assets and carry on its business as it is being conducted.

#### (b) **Binding obligations**

The obligations expressed to be assumed by it under the Transaction Documents are legal, valid, binding and enforceable obligations.

#### (c) Non-conflict with other obligations

The entry into and performance by it of, and the transactions contemplated by the Transaction Documents do not and will not conflict with:

m any Applicable Law;

EXECUTION VERSION - Sparstang- Philip Capital NCDs (Mar 2024) - 010

the Constitutional Documents; or

ud khan my wall

any agreement or instrument binding upon it or any of its Assets, including but not limited to any terms and conditions of the existing Financial indebtedness of the Company.

#### Power and authority (d)

It has the power to enter into, perform and deliver, and has taken all necessary action to authorize its entry into, performance and delivery of, the Transaction Documents to which it is a party and the transactions contemplated by such Transaction Documents.

#### Validity and admissibility in evidence (0)

All approvals, authorizations, consents, permits (third party, statutory or otherwise) required:

- to enable it to lawfully enter into, exercise its rights and comply with its 10 obligations under the Transaction Documents to which it is a party;
- to make the Transaction Documents to which it is a party admissible in evidence (0) in its jurisdiction of incorporation; and
- for it to carry on its business, and which are material, timy have been obtained or effected and are in full force and effect.

#### 伤 No default

No Event of Default or Potential Event of Default has occurred and is continuing or would reasonably be expected to result from the execution or performance of any Transaction Documents or the issuance of the Debentures.

#### (edi Ranking

The payment obligations of the Company under the Transaction Documents rank at least pari passu with the claims of all of its other senior secured creditors, except for obligations mandatorily preferred by Applicable Law applying to companies generally.

#### No proceedings pending řb3

No litigation, arbitration, investigation, or administrative proceedings of or before any court, arbitral body or agency have been commenced or threatened against the Company, which if determined adversely, may have a Material Adverse Effect.

#### No misleading information (1)

All information provided by the Company to the Debenture Trustee/Debenture Holders is true and accurate in all material respects as at the date it was provided or as at the date (if any) at which it is stated and is not misleading due to amission of material fact or otherwise.

#### (1) Compliance

eld. Elm

- The Company has complied with Applicable Law (including but not limited to (0) taxation related laws for the Company to carry on its business, all directions issued by the RBI to non-banking financial companies).
- There has not been and there is no investigation or enquiry by, or order, decree, decision or judgment of any Governmental Authority issued or outstanding or to the best of the Company's knowledge (after making due and careful enquiry), anticipated against the Company which would have a Material Adverse Effect,
- No notice or other communication from any Governmental Authority has been (111) issued or is outstanding or anticipated with respect to an alleged, actual or

EXECUTION VERSION - Sparedone - Philip Capital NCDs (Mar 2024) - 01D

potential violation and/or failure to comply with any such Applicable Law or requiring them to take or omit any action.

#### (k) Assets

Except for the security interests and encumbrances created and recorded with the ROC, the Company has, free from any security interest or encumbrance, the absolute legal and beneficial title to, or valid leases or licenses of, or is otherwise entitled to use (in each case, where relevant, on arm's length terms), all material Assets necessary for the conduct of its business as it is being, and is proposed to be, conducted.

#### (i) Financial statements

- (i) Its audited financial statements most recently provided to the Debenture Trustee as of March 31, 2023 were prepared in accordance with Applicable Accounting Standards consistently applied save to the extent expressly disclosed in such financial statements.
- (ii) Its audited financial statements as of March 31, 2023 provided to the Debenture Trustee, give a true and fair view and represent its financial condition and operations during the Financial Year save to the extent expressly disclosed in such financial statements.

# (m) Solvency

- (i) The Company is able to, and has not admitted its inability to, pay its debts as they mature and has not suspended making payment on any of its debts and it has not been deemed by a court to be unable to pay its debts for the purposes of Applicable Law, nor will it become unable to pay its debts for the purposes of Applicable Law as a consequence of enturing into this Deed or any other Transaction Document.
- (ii) The Company, by reason of actual or anticipated financial difficulties, has not commenced, and does not intend to commence, negotiations with one or more of its creditors with a view to rescheduling its Financial Indebtedress.
- (iii) The value of the Assets of the Company is more than its liabilities and it has sufficient capital to carry on its business.
- (iv) The Company has not taken any corpurate action nor has it taken any legal proceedings or other procedure or steps in relation to any bankruptcy proceedings.
- (v) No insolvency or bankruptcy process has commenced under Applicable Law in respect of the Company fincluding pursuant to the (Indian) issolvency and Bankruptcy Code, 2016, the insolvency and Bankruptcy (Insolvency and Liquidation Proceedings of Financial Service Providers and Application to Adjudicating Authority) Rules, 2019, and any other rules and regulations made thereunder from time to time).
- (vi) No reference has been made, or enquiry or proceedings commenced, in respect of the Company, before the National Companies Law Tribunal or under any mechanism or prescription of the R8I in respect of resolution/restructuring of stressed assets (including without limitation, under the Stressed Assets Framework).

# (n) Hypothecated Assets

ed elsen

(f) The Hypothecated Assets are the sole and absolute property of the Company and are free from any other mortgage, charge or encumbrance and are not subject to any ills pendmis, attachment, or other order or process issued by any Governmental Authority.

EXECUTION VERSION - Spainters - Phills Capital MCDs [Mar 2024] - DTO

mn

ruge 24

- (ii) All consents and approvals required (If any) by the Company from its creditors or any Governmental Authority or any other person in relation to the creation of security over the Hypothecated Assets have been obtained.
- (iii) The Transaction Documents executed or to be executed constitute legal, valid and unforcoable security interest in favour of the Debenture Trustee and for the benefit of the Debenture Holders on all the Hypothecated Assets and all necessary and appropriate consents for the creation, effectiveness, priority and enforcement of such security have been obtained.

# (b) Material Adverse Effect

No Material Adverse Effect has occurred or would reasonably be expected to result from the execution or performance of any Transaction Documents or the issuance of the Debentures

# (p) Illegality

It is not unlawful or illegal for the Company to perform any of its obligations under the Transaction Documents.

# (q) No fillings or stamp taxes

There are no stamp duties, registration, filings, recordings or notarizations before or with any Governmental Authority required to be carried out in India in relation to the execution and delivery of the Transaction Documents by the Company other than the:

- stamping of the Transaction Documents (on or prior to execution in Chesna), India) in accordance with the Indian Stamp Act, 1899 (as applicable to Tamil Nadu, India).
- payment of the stamp duty in respect of the Debentures;
- filing of the return of allotment of securities under Form PAS-3 of the Companies (Prospectus and Allotment of Securities) Rules, 2014 with the ROC;
- filing of the Debt Disclosure Documents (as applicable) with the relevant stock exchanges;
- (v) filing of Form CHS 9 with the ROC within the time period set out in the Deed of Hypothecation; and
- filing of Form I with CERSAI within the time period set out in the Deed of Hypothecation.

#### 10.3. Financial Covenants

- (a) The Company shall, from the Effective Date until the Final Settlement Date:
  - maintain a Capital Adequacy Ratio of more than 23% (twenty three percent) or such other higher threshold as may be prescribed by the RBI from time to time.

For the purposes of calculation/determination of the Capital Adequacy Ratio (A) the first loss credit enhancement(s) provided by the Company in respect of any securitization transactions shall be reduced from Tier 1 Capital and Tier 2 Capital without any ceiling, and (B) the credit enhancement(s) provided by the Company in respect of the Client Loans originated by it on behalf of other financial institutions shall be reduced from Tier 1 Capital and Tier 2 Capital without any ceiling. The deduction shall be made at 50% (fifty per cent) from Tier 1 Capital and 50% (fifty per cent) from Tier 2 Capital.

It is further clarified that in determining the amount of subordinated debt that is eligible for inclusion in Tier 2 Capital of the Company, the subordinated debt shall

And When I HOS

EXECUTION VERSION - Spanishes - White Capital ACOs (May 2024) - DTO

Gmn

be subject to the discounting as prescribed in the in the NRFC Directions;

- ensure that the ratio of A:B should remain less than 8% (eight percent), where A
  is the Gross NPA, and B is the Gross Loan Portfolio, multiplied by 100, and
  followed by the "%" symbol;
- (iii) ensure that the ratio of A-B should remain less than 5% (five percent), where A is the Net NPA, and B is the Gross Loan Portfolio, multiplied by 200, and followed by the "%" symbol; and
- (iv) ensure that its after-tax net income jufter all the necessary deductions over all of its operating and non-operating expenses, other liabilities and taxes) excluding extraordinary income, as determined in accordance with the Applicable Accounting Standards, is positive. It is clarified that the term "after-tax net income" shall be determined after taking into account all necessary deductions in respect of all of its operating and non-operating expenses, other liabilities and taxes.
- (b) The financial covenants set out in this Clause 10.3 (Financial Covenants) shall be tested, until the Final Settlement Date, on a quarterly basis on the Quarterly Dates or such other frequency as may be agreed between the Company and the Debenture Holders, on the basis of the consolidated (unless otherwise specified) financial statements of the Company, and the financial covenant set out under Clause 10.3(a)(iv) above will be tested (A) until December 31, 2025, on a quarterly basis on the Guarterly Dates and on an annual basis at the end of each Financial Year, and (B) commencing from January 1, 2026, on an annual basis at the end of each Financial year. The financial covenants set out in this Clause 10.3 (Financial Covenants) shall be certified within the time periods prescribed under and in accordance with Clause 30.4(b)(ii) and Clause 10.4(k).

# 10.4. Reporting Covenants

The Company shall provide or cause to be provided to the Debenture Trustee, in form and substance reasonably satisfactory to the Debenture Trustee, each of the following items:

- as soon as available, and in any event within 180 (one hundred and eighty) calendar days after the end of each Financial Year of the Company;
  - certified copies of its audited standalone and consolidated (if any) financial statements for its most recently completed Financial Year, prepared in accordance with Applicable Accounting Standards including its balance sheet, income statement and statement of cash flow.

All such information shall be complete and correct in all material respects and shall fairly represent the financial condition, results of operation and changes in cash flow and a fist comprising all material financial liabilities of the Company whether absolute or contingent as of the date thereof; and

- a certificate from an authorised officer of the Company confirming that there is no existing Potential Event of Default or Event of Default;
- (b) within 45 (forty five) calendar days after each Quarterly Date:
  - certified copies of its un-audited standalone and consolidated (if any) quarterly financial statements for the preceding financial quarter, prepared in accordance with Applicable Accounting Standards including its balance sheet, income statement and statement of cash flow;
  - (ii) a ceroficate signed by a director, the chief financial officer or an authorised signatory of the Company confirming that the Company is in compliance with all the financial covenants prescribed in Clause 10.3 (Financial Govenants). PROVIDED THAT in respect of the financial quarter ending on March 31 of each Financial Year, the certificate confirming the compliance with the financial covenants prescribed in Clause 10.3 (Financial Covenants) will be provided in

end. when ->

DESCUTION VERSION - Spandana - Philip Capital NCDs (Mar 2024) - DTD

(Conn.)

# accordance with Clause 10.4(k) below; and

- such other portfolio information and operational metrics in respect of the Company, as may be required by the Debenture Trustee from time to time, and in such formats as may be prescribed by the Debenture Trustee;
- (c) within 60 (sixty) days from each of September 30 and March 31 of each Financial Year, the certified copies of its un-audited/limited review (as the case may be) standalone and consolidated (if arry) half-yearly financial statements for the preceding half-year/5 (six) month period, prepared in accordance with the Applicable Accounting Standards, together with a certificate from an authorised signatory of the Company, confirming the value of receivables/book debts comprising the Hypothecated Assets;
- (d) as soon as practicable and in any event within 10 (ten) Business Days of the occurrence of the following events, the details of:
  - any change in the composition of the board of directors;
  - any change in the Constitutional Documents of the Company;
  - (iii) any change in the Company's primary shareholding structure, and
  - (iv) any change in the key managerial personnel (as defined in the Companies Act) of the Company;
- (e) as soon as practicable, and in any event within 10 (ten) Business Days after the Company obtains or reasonably should have obtained actual knowledge thereof, notice of the occurrence of any event or circumstance that could reasonably be expected to result in a Material Adverse Effect;
- (f) as soon as practicable, and in any event within 10 (ten) Business Days after the Company obtains actual knowledge thereof, any notices, orders or directions any court or tribunal in relation to any dispute, litigation, investigation or other proceeding, which, if adversely determined, could result in a Material Adverse Effect;
- as soon as practicable, and in any event within 10 (ten) Business Days after the Company obtains actual knowledge thereof, notice of the occurrence of any Event of Default or Potential Event of Default including any steps taken to cure such event;
- (h) as soon as practicable, and in any event within 10 (ten) Business Days, any prepayment, or the receipt of notice of any Financial Indebtedness of the Company declared to be due and payable or required to be prepaid other than by a regularly scheduled required prepayment, prior to the stated maturity thereof;
- (i) as soon as practicable, and in any event within 10 (ten) Business Days after such default, notice of any default in the observance or performance of any agreement or condition relating to any Financial Indebtedness by the Company or contained in any instrument or agreement evidencing, securing or relating thereto or any other event shall occur or condition exist, the effect of which default or other event or condition is to cause or to permit the holder or holders of such Financial Indebtedness to cause (determined without regard to whether any notice is required) any such Financial indebtedness to become due prior to its stated maturity in respect of the Company;
- (j) as soon as practicable, and in any event within 10 (ten) Business Days of receiving any notice of any application for winding up/insolvency having been made or any notice of winding up or insolvency under the provisions of the Companies Act or the (Indian) insolvency and Bankruptcy Code, 2016 or any other statute relating to winding up/insolvency or otherwise of any suit or other legal process intended to be filed or initiated against the Company;
- (k) without prejudice to Clause 10,4(b), within 50 (ninety) calendar days after each Financial Year, a certification from a director, the chief financial officer or an authorised signatory of the Company confirming the compliance of the Company with the financial covenants

EXECUTION VESSION - Soundary - Paris County Incos (New 2024) - 010

set out in Clause 10.3 (Financial Covenants):

- (I) on a monthly basis within 20 (twenty) calendar days from the end of each calendar month, a certificate from the authorised signatury of the Company (duly authorised by the board of directors of the Company) containing a list of Hypothecated Assets and the value the Hypothecated Assets, on the letterhead of the Company;
- (m) provide such documents/information and assistance to the Debenture Trustee as may be required by the Debenture Trustee to carry out the necessary due diligence and monitor the security cover on a quarterly basis in the manner as may be specified by SEBI from time to time;
- (n) submit a certificate from the statutory auditor on a half yearly basis, giving the value of receivables/book debts, and maintenance of security cover in accordance with the terms of the Debt Disclosure Documents and the other Transaction Documents including compliance with the coverants of the Debt Disclosure Documents and the other Transaction Documents in the manner as may be specified by SEBI from time to time;
- (o) without prejudice to sub-Clauses (p) and (q) below, within such timelines as may be prescribed by the Debenture Trustee, provide all relevant information required by the Debenture Trustee for the effective discharge of its duties and obligations under the Transaction Document, including but not limited to the copies of all reports, balance sheets and the profit and loss account of the Company;
- (p) without prejudice to sub-Clause (o) above and sub-Clause (q) below, as soon as practicable and in any event within 30 (thirty) calendar days of receipt of a request, such additional documents or information as the Debenture Trustee or the Debenture Holders, may reasonably request from time to time; and
- (q) as soon as practicable and in any event within the timelines prescribed by the Debenture Trustee (and Applicable Law), such other information, notifications, details, documents, reports, statements and certificates (including from chartered accountants, auditors and/or directors of the Company) as may be required by the Debenture Trustee from time to time, to ensure compliance with the provisions of the Applicable Law, including but not limited to the Debenture Trustees Regulations and the Companies (Share Capital and Debentures) Rules, 2014.

# 10.5. Affirmative Covenants

The Company shall:

(a) Use of Proceeds

use the proceeds of the Issue only for the Purpose and in accordance with Applicable Law and the Transaction Documents:

(b) Costs and Expenses

pay all reasonable costs, charges and expenses in any way incurred by the Debenture Trustee towards protection of the Debenture Holders' interests, including traveling and other allowances and such taxes, duties, costs, charges and expenses in connection with or relating to the Debentures subject to such expenses, costs or charges being approved in writing by the Company before they are incurred and shall not include any foreign travel costs:

(c) Payment of Rents, etc.

pay all rents, royalties, taxes, rates, sevies, cesses, assessments, impositions and outgoings, governmental, municipal or otherwise imposed upon or payable by the Company as and when such amounts are payable;

(d) Preserve Corporate Status

EXECUTION VERSION - Spandana - Philip Capital NCOs (AMar 2024) - DTD



- diligently preserve and maintain its corporate existence and status and all rights, privileges, and concessions now held or hereafter acquired by it in the conduct of its business;
- comply with all acts, authorisations, consents, permissions, rules, regulations, orders and directions of any Governmental Authority; and
- (iii) not do or voluntarily suffer or permit to be done any act or thing whereby its right
  to transact its business night or could be terminated or whereby payment of the
  Outstanding Amounts might or would be hindered or delayed;

# (e) Pay Stamp Duty

pay all such stamp duty (including any additional stamp duty), other duties, taxes, charges and penalties, if and when the Company may be required to pay according to the applicable state laws. In the event the Company fails to pay such stamp duty, other duties, taxes and penalties as aforesald, the Debenture Trustre shall be at liberty (but shall not be bound) to pay such amounts and the Company shall reimburse the aforementioned amounts to the Debenture Trustre on demand;

# (f) Furnish Information to Debenture Trustee

- (i) provide to the Debenture Trustee or its nominee(sl/agent(s) such information/copies of relevant extracts as they may require on any matters relating to the business of the Company or to Investigate the affairs of the Company;
- (ii) allow the Debenture Trustee to make such examination and investigation as and when deemed necessary and shall furnish the Debenture Trustee with all such information as they may require and shall pay all reasonable costs, charges and expenses incidental to such examination and investigation;
- (iii) provide to the Debenture Trustee or its nominee(s)/agent(s) such information/copies of relevant extracts as they may require for the purpose of filing any relevant forms with any Governmental Authority (including but not limited to the CERSAI) in relation to the Debentures and the Hypothecated Assets;
- (iv) furnish quarterly reports to the Debenture Trustee (as may be required in accordance with Applicable Law) containing the following particulars:
  - (A) updated list of the names and addresses of the Debenture Holders;
  - (8) details of the interest due, but unpaid and reasons thereof;
  - (C) the number and nature of grievances received from the Debenture Holders and resolved and unresolved by the Company along with the reasons for the same; and
  - a statement that the Hypothecated Assets are sufficient to discharge the claims of the Debenture Holders as and when they become due; and
- inform and provide the Debenture Trustee with applicable documents in respect of the following:
  - (A) notice of any Event of Default or Potential Event of Default; and
  - (6) any and all information required to be provided to the Debenture Holders under Applicable Law and the listing agreement to be entered into between the Company and the BSE;

# (g) Redressal of Grievances

promptly and expeditiously attend to and redress the grievances, if any, of the Debenture

DECUTION VERSION - SURPRIAN - Prints Charles Inc. (New 2024) - DTD

me the mint

Roy II

Holders. The Company further undertakes that it shall promptly comply with the suggestions and directions that may be given in this regard, from time to time, by the Debenture Trustee and shall advise the Debenture Trustee periodically of the compliance;

# (h) Comply with Investor Education and Protection Fund Requirements

comply with the provisions of the Companies Act relating to transfer of unclaimed/ unpaid amounts of interest on Debentures and redemption of Debentures to Investor Education and Protection Fund ("IEPF"), if applicable to it. The Company hereby further agrees and undertakes that until the Final Settlement Date it shall abide by the regulations, rules or guidelines/Esting requirements if any, issued from time to time by the Ministry of Corporate Affairs, RBI, SEBI or any other competent Governmental Authority;

# (i) Corporate Governance; Fair Practices Code

comply with any corporate governance requirements applicable to the Company (as may be prescribed by the RBI, or any other Governmental Authority) and the fair practices code prescribed by the RBI;

#### (I) Further Assurances

- provide details of any litigation, arbitration or administrative proceedings that if determined adversely could have a Material Adverse Effect on the Company;
- comply with any monitoring and/or servicing requests/calls from the Debenture Trustee on a quarterly basis and at such other time periods as the Debenture Trustee may reasonably request;
- (iii) execute and/or do, at its own expense, all such deeds, assurances, documents, instruments, acts, matters and things, in such form and otherwise as the Debenture Trustee may reasonably or by Applicable Law require or consider necessary in relation to enforcing or exercising any of the rights and authorities of the Debenture Trustee;
- (iv) obtain, comply with the terms of and do all that is necessary to maintain in full force and effect all authorisations and licenses necessary to enable it to lawfully enter into and perform its obligations under this Deed or to ensure the legality, validity, enforceability or admissibility in evidence in India of this Deed;

## (v) comply with:

- (A) all Applicable Law (including but not limited to the Companies Act, the environmental, social and taxation related laws, all directions issued by the Rill to non-banking financial companies), as applicable in respect of the Debentures and obtain such regulatory approvals as may be required from time to time;
- (8) the Debenture Trustees Regulations as in force from time to time, in so far as they are applicable to the Debentures and furnish to the Debenture Trustee such data, Information, statements and reports as may be deemed necessary by the Debenture Trustee in order to enable them to comply with the provisions of Regulation 15 of the Debenture Trustees Regulations thereof in performance of their duties in accordance therewith to the extent applicable to the Debentures;
- (C) the provisions of the Companies Act in relation to the issue;
- (D) procure that the Dehentures are rated and continue to be rated until the Final Settlement Date;
- (E) ensure that, at time of making any payment of interest or repayment of the principal amount of the Debentures in full or in part, the Company shall do so in the manner that it in accordance with Applicable Law

rd. khan ( Severan)



EXECUTION VERSION - Spandage - Philip Capital NCSs (Mar 2024) - DTO

relating to Tax but without, in any way requiring the Company to Incurany additional costs, expenses or taxes and the Company shall avail of all the benefits available under any treaty applicable to the Company and/or the Debenture Holders; and

- (F) If so required, the terms of Chapter XI (Operational framework for transactions in defaulted debt securities post maturity date/ redemption date) of the Listed NCOs Master Circular, and provide all details/intimations to the Debenture Trustee, the Depositories, and BSE (as the case may be) in accordance with therein; and
- (vi) it will provide all necessary assistance and cooperation to, and permit the Debenture Trustee to conduct periodical checks, verifications, due difference and other inspections (at such frequency and within such timelines as may be determined by the Debenture Trustee) in respect of the books and accounts of the Company and the Hypothecated Assets;

### (k) Security

the Company hereby further agrees, declares and covenants with the Debenture Trustee as follows:

- (i) the Debentures shall be secured by way of a first ranking exclusive and continuing charge on the Hypothecated Assets in favour of the Debenture Trustee for the benefit of the Debenture Holders on or prior to the Decemed Date of Allotnient;
- all the Hypothecated Assets that will be charged to the Debenture Trustee under the Deed of Hypothecation shall always be kept distinguishable and held as the exclusive property of the Company specifically appropriated to the Transaction Security and be dealt with only under the directions of the Debenture Trustee;
- (iii) the Company shall not create any charge, ilen or other encumbrance upon or over the Hypothecated Assets or any part thereof except in favour of the Debenture Trustee nor will it do or allow enything that may prejudice the Transaction Security;
- (iv) the Debenture Trustee shall be at liberty to incur all costs and expenses as may be necessary to preserve the Transaction Security and to maintain the Transaction Security undiminished and daim reimbursement thereof;
- to create the security over the Hypothecated Assets as contemplated in the Transaction Documents on or prior to the Deemed Date of Allotment by executing the duly stamped Deed of Hypothecation;
- (vi) to register and perfect the security interest created thereunder by filing Form CHG-9 with the concerned ROC and ensuring and procuring that the Debenture Trustee files the prescribed Form I with CERSAI reporting the charge created to the CERSAI in relation thereto in accordance with the timelines set out in the Deed of Hypothecation;
- (vii) the Company shall, at the time periods set out in the Deed of Hypothecation, provide a list of the Hypothecated Assets to the Debenture Trustee over which charge is created and subsisting by way of hypothecation in favour of the Debenture Trustee (for the benefit of the Debenture Holders) and sufficient to maintain the Security Cover;
- (viii) the Company shall, within the timelines prescribed under the Deed of Hypothecation, add fresh receivables/Client Loans to the Hypothecated Assets so as to ensure that the Security Cover is maintained or replace such Hypothecated Assets that do not satisfy the eligibility criteria prescribed in the Deed of Hypothecation. Without prejudice to the above, in the event any receivables/Client Loans comprising the Hypothecated Assets become overdue by more than 30 (thirty) calendar days, the Company will promptly and in no case.

Led lebe (Crestation)

EXECUTION VEXSION - Spandaria - Philip Capital NCDs (Mar 2024) - OTO



later than 30 (thirty) calendar days from the occurrence of such event, ensure that the value of the Hypotherated Assets equals or exceeds the stipulated Security Cover by creating a charge by way of hypothecation over additional or new receivables/Client Loans that fulfil the eligibility criteria prescribed in the Deed of Hypothecation;

- (hc) the Company shall, on a half yearly basis, as and when required by the Debenture Trustee, give full particulars to the Debenture Trustee of all the Hypothecated Assets from time to time:
- 60 furnish and verify all statements, reports, returns, certificates and information. from time to time and as required by the Debenture Trustee in respect of the Hypothecated Assets:
- (55) furnish and execute all necessary documents to give effect to the Hypothecated
- (siis) the Hypothecated Assets shall fulfil the eligibility criteria prescribed in the Deed of Hypothecation;
- (iilid) nothing contained herein shall prejudice the rights or remedies of the Debenture. Trustee and/or the Debenture Holders in respect of any present or future security, guarantee obligation or decree for any indebtedness or liability of the Company to the Debenture Trustee and/or the Debenture Holders;
- (kiv) the Debenture Holders shall have a beneficial interest in the Hypothecated Assets of the Company which have been charged to the Debenture Trustee to the extent of the Outstanding Amounts of the Debentures under this Deed; and
- to forthwith upon demand by the Debenture Trustee, reimburse to the Debenture Trustee all amounts paid by the Debenture Trustee to reasonably protect the Hypothecated Assets and such amounts shall be deemed to be secured by the Hypothecated Assets;

#### (1) Filings; Compliance with Applicable Law

the Company hereby further agrees, declares and covenants with the Debenture Trustee. as follows:

- the Company shall comply with the relevant provisions of the SEBI LODR Regulations applicable to listed entities which have listed their non-convertible securities, including (to the extent applicable), the provisions of Chapter II (Principles governing disclosures and obligations of listed entity), Chapter III (Common obligations of listed entities), Chapter IV (Obligations of a listed entity which has listed its specified securities and non-convertible debt securities), and Chapter V (Obligations of listed entity which has listed its non-convertible securities) of the SEBI LODR Regulations;
- it will provide all such assistance to the Debenture Trustee as may be required by it, to carry out the necessary due diligence and monitor the security cover in the manner as may be specified by SERI from time to time. In this regard, in accordance with Chapter VI (Periodical/ Continuous Monitoring by Debenture Trustee) of the SEBI Debenture Trustees Master Circular, the Company undertakes and agrees to provide all relevant documents/information, as applicable, to enable the Debenture Trustee to submit the following reports/certifications to BSE in accordance with Chapter VI (Periodical/ Continuous Monitoring by Debenture Trustee) of the SEBI Debenture Trustees Master Circular:
  - a security cover certificate on a quarterly basis, within 75 (seventy five) days from each Quarterly Date (other than March 31 of the relevant Financial Year) and within 90 (ninety) days from March 31 of the relevant. Financial Year or such other timelines as may be prescribed under

ud, lehanny



Applicable Law in the format prescribed in the SEBI Debenture Trustees Master Circular;

- (B) (to the extent applicable) a statement of the value of the pledged securities on a quarterly basis, within 75 (seventy five) days from each Quarterly Date (other than March 31 of the relevant Financial Year) and within 90 (ninety) days from March 31 of the relevant Financial Year or such other tentilines as may be prescribed under Applicable Law;
- (C) (to the extent applicable) a statement of the value of the debt service reserve account or any other form of security offered on a quarterly basis, within 75 (seventy five) days from each Quarterly Date (other than March 31 of the relevant Financial Year) and within 90 (ninety) days from March 31 of the relevant Financial Year or such other timelines as may be prescribed under Applicable Law;
- (D) (to the extent applicable) a net worth certificate of the guaranter who has provided a personal guarantee in respect of the Debentures on a half yearly basis, within 75 (seventy five) days from the end of each financial half-year or such other timesines as may be prescribed under Applicable law:
- (E) Ito the extent applicable) the financials/value of guarantor prepared on the basis of audited financial statement etc. of the guarantor who has provided a corporate guarantee in respect of the Debentures on an annual basis, within 75 (seventy five) days from the end of each Financial Year or within such timelines as prescribed under Applicable Law; and
- (F) (to the extent applicable) the valuation report and title search report for the immovable/movable assets, as applicable, once in 3 (three) years, within 75 (seventy five) days from the end of the Financial Year or such other timelines as may be prescribed under Applicable Law;
- (iii) it will submit to the BSE, on a periodical basis and/or on an 'as and when' basis (depending upon the occurrence of any event), such information as prescribed under the SERI Centralized Database Requirements, in such format as may be prescribed by the BSE;
- (iv) It will provide/fill all such information as prescribed under the SEBI Centralized Database Requirements at the time of allotment of the international Securities Identification Number (ISIN) in respect of the Debentures;
- (v) It will submit to the Debenture Trustee, on a half yearly basis, a certificate from the statutory auditor of the Company giving the value of receivables/book distris including compliance with the coverants set out in the Debt Disclosure Documents to such marker as may be specified by SEBI from time to time;
- (vi) (if so required) it will submit to the Debenture Trustee, on an annual basis, a certificate from the statutory auditor of the Company in relation to the value of the book debts/receivables comprising the Hypothecated Assets; and
- (vii) it will provide such assistance as may be required by the Debenture Trustee to, prior to the creation of charge to secure the Debentures, exercise independent due diligence to ensure that such security is free from any encumbrance or that the necessary consent(s) from other charge-holders (if applicable) have been obtained in the mariner as may be specified by the SERI from time to time:

# (m) Execution of Transaction Documents

EXECUTION VERSION - Spandana - Pistig Capital NCDs (Nair 2024) - OTO

in the event of any delay in the execution of any Transaction Document (including this Deed, or the Deed of Hypothecation) or the creation and perfection of security in terms thereof, the Company will, at the option of the Debecture Holders, either:

red bloom ( Transport )

Conn Conn

- if so required by the Debenture Holders, refund the Application Money together with interest (including interest accrued) at the interest Rate/discharge the Secured Obligations; and/or
- pay to the Deberture Holders additional interest at the rate of 2% (two percent) per annum on the Outstanding Principal Amounts in addition to the Interest Rate until the relevant Transaction Document is duly executed or the security is duly created and perfected in terms thereof or the Secured Obligations are discharged (whichever is earlier);

## (n) Internal Control

maintain internal control for the purpose of:

- (i) preventing fraud on amounts lent by the Company; and
- (ii) preventing money being used for money faundering or Blegal purposes:

#### (o) Audit and Inspection

permit visits and inspection of books of records, documents and accounts to the Debenture Trustee and other authorised representatives of the Debenture Holders on an annual basis and at such other time periods as may be reasonably requested by them; and

#### (p) Shareholding Covenant

the Company shall ensure and procure that, until the Final Settlement Date, Kedaara Capital (directly and indirectly) holds atleast 26% (twenty six percent) of the total shareholding of the Issuer (on a fully diluted basis)). It is clarified that if the above shareholding is reduced below 26% (twenty six percent) of the total shareholding of the Issuer (on a fully diluted basis)), a right to recall in accordance with Clause 8.2 (Early Redemption) of this Deed shall be available.

# 10.6. Negative Covenants

Other than the matters set out in sub-Clauses (b) [Dividend], (f) [Certain Arrangements], (g) (Subsidiaries], and (h)[i] (Business) of Clause 10.6 (Negative Covenants), the Company shall not take any action in relation to the Items set out in this Clause 10.6 (Negative Covenants), without the prior written consent of the Debenture Trustee (acting on the Instructions of the Majority Debenture Holders).

For the matters set out in sub-Clauses (b) (Dividend), (f) (Certain Arrangements), (g) (Subsidiaries), and (h)(i) (Business) of Clause 10.6 (Negative Covenants), the Company is only required to provide prior intimation of 15 (fifteen) days to the Depenture Trustee prior to placing or moving any such matter before its board of directors or shareholders for approval.

Any request under this Clause 10.6 (Negative Covenants) must be accompanied by all relevant information substantiating the request to enable the Debenture Holders to make a reasoned decision. PROVIDED THAT the Debenture Trustee may approve any application for consent in respect of any matter under this Clause 10.6 (Negative Covenants), if Debenture Holders' representing more than 51% (fifty one percent) of the Outstanding Principal Amounts of the Debentures provide their consent, within a period of 7 (seven) Business Days from the date of receipt of such request/notification from the Debenture Trustee. Where the aforementioned approval or rejection has not been provided within the aforementioned time period of 7 (seven) Business Days from the date of receipt of such request/notification from the Debenture Trustee, consent for such action shall be deemed and the Company may proceed with the action for which the consent has been requested.

# (a) Change of Business; Constitutional Documents

 change the general nature and/or the scope of its business or operations from that which is permitted as a non-banking financial company - microfinance

Markhanny Man

EXECUTION VERSION - Spendana - Philip Capital NCDs (Mar 2004) - OTD



institution registered with the RBI; or

 any change, amendment, or modification in the object clause of the memorandum of association of the issuer which has a Material Adverse Effect;

#### (b) Dividend

declare or pay any dividend to its shareholders or redoem any shares during any Financial Year unless any of the foregoing is out of profits of the Company and the Company has paid or made arrangements to pay (to the satisfaction of the Debenture Trusten) all the dues to the Debenture Holders/Debenture Trustee up to the date on which the dividend is proposed to be declared or paid, or shares are proposed to be redeemed, or has made satisfactory provisions thereof, and subject to there being no Event of Default that has occurred and is continuing.

# (c) Merger, Consolidation, etc.

in any Financial Year undertake or permit any scheme of, expansion, or enter into any, merger, demerger, acquisition, spin-off, consolidation, re-structuring or amalgamation. PROVIDED THAT the above shall be subject to compliance with the requirements prescribed by SEBI in respect of entities which have listed their non-convertible securities;

# (d) Change in Capital Structure

permit or undertake any change in the capital structure of the Company that would lead to a reduction in the share capital of the Company by way of, inter olio, any purchase, buyback, or redemption of any of its issued shares, other than in respect of any buyback of equity shares issued and/or allotted pursuant to the Company's employee stock option scheme(s):

# (e) Disposal of Assets

sell, transfer, lease, or otherwise dispose of in any manner whatsoever any substantial part of the Assets of the Company (whether in a single transaction or in a series of transactions (whether related or not) or any other transactions which cumulatively have the same effect);

# (f) Certain Arrangements

- enter into or establish any management, partnership, profit sharing, royalty agreement or other similar other arrangement whereby the Company's income or profits are, or might be, shared with any other person; or
- (ii) enter into any management contract or similar arrangement (other than any arrangement in the nature of a business correspondent arrangement, co-lending, or corporate agent activities) whereby the Company's business or operations are managed by any other person other than in the ordinary course of business in compliance with Applicable Law and on an arm's length basis and subject to the aforementioned arrangement not having any adverse impact on any rights of the Debenture Holders;

# (g) Subsidiaries

form, dispose of, acquire or incorporate any subsidiary where aggregate value of such transaction exceeds 5% (five percent) of the Net Worth of the Company. Where the Company enters into any of the aforementioned transactions where the aggregate value is below 5% (five percent) of the Net Worth of the Company, the Company shall provide an intimation to the Debenture Trustee;

#### (h) Business

 undertake any new major new businesses except in relation to financial services or diversify its business outside the financial services sector; or

ESECUTION VERSION - Sengations - FROM CHRISTIN NCC: (May 2024) - DTD

Chan

Page 33

sed blims

 enter into any transaction except in the ordinary course of the business and on an arm's length basis; and

# (i) Immunity

claim for itself or any of its Assets immunity or limitation of liability against any payment obligations arising towards the Debenture Holders under the Transaction Documents (including in respect of any suit, execution, attachment (whether in aid of execution, before judgment or otherwise) or other legal process in any surjudiction).

#### 11. EVENTS OF DEFAULT

#### 11.1. Consequences and Remodies of an Event of Default

If one or more Events of Default occur(s) (other than a Payment Default), the Debenture Trustee may, on the instructions of the Majority Debenture Holders in accordance with this Deed, or where a Payment Default occurs, the Debenture Trustee may, on the instructions of any Debenture Holder in accordance with this Deed, by a motice in writing to the Company initiate the following course of action:

- (a) require the Company to mandatorily redeem the Debentures and repay the Outstanding Principal Amounts, along with accrued but unpaid interest and other costs, charges and expenses incurred under or in connection with this Deed and the other Transaction Documents;
- (b) accelerate the redemption of the Debentures and declare all or any of the Debentures to be due and payable immediately (or on such date(s) as may be prescribed by the Debenture Trustee), whereupon it shall become so due and payable;
- enforce the security interest created under the Transaction Documents (including in respect of the Transaction Security) in accordance with the terms of the Transaction Documents;
- (d) appoint any independent agency to inspect and examine the working of the Company and give a report to the Debenture Holders/the Debenture Trustee. The Company shall provide its full co-operation and necessary assistance to such agency and bear all costs and expenses of examination, including the professional fees, travelling and other expenses;
- appoint a nominee director in accordance with Clause 4.8 (Nominee Director);
- (f) take any actions in respect of Chapter X (Breach of Covenants, Default and Remedies) of the SEBI Debenture Trustees Master Circular in accordance with the provisions of this Deed (including paragraph 21A of Schedule II); and
- (g) take all such other action, and exercise such other right as is permitted under this Deed, the other Transaction Documents or under Applicable Law, including any action that may be required for the purposes of protecting the interests of the Debenture Holders.

# 11.2. Events of Default

Each of the events or circumstances set out in this Clause 11.2 (Events of Default) below is an Event of Default.

# (a) Payment Defaults

The Company does not pay on any Due Date (including on the Final Redemption Date) any amount payable pursuant to this Deed and the Debentures at the place and in the currency in which it is expressed to be payable, unless the failure to pay is caused by the non-availability of NEFT, RTGS or any other payment systems operated by the RBI and the payment is made within 2 (two) Business Days of the Due Date.

EXECUTION VEHSION - Spandana - Philip Capital NCOs (Mar 1924) - crtp

my, wham I would so we will so with the sound so we will so with the sound so we will so will



# (b) Material Adverse Effect

The occurrence of a Material Adverse Effect.

# (c) Cross Default

### (i) The Company:

- (A) defaults in any payment of any Financial Indebtedness beyond the period of grace, if any, provided in the instrument or agreement under which such Financial Indebtedness was created; or
- (B) defaults in the observance or performance of any agreement or condition relating to any Financial Indebtedness or contained in any instrument or agreement evidencing, socuring or relating thereto or any other event shall occur or constition exist, the effect of which default or other event or condition is to cause or to permit the holder or holders of such Financial Indebtedness to cause (determined without regard to whether any notice is required) any such Financial Indebtedness to become due prior to its stated maturity, and such Financial Indebtedness of the Company is declared to be due and payable; or
- (ii) Any Financial indebtedness of the Company is declared to be due and payable, or required to be prepaid other than by a regularly scheduled required prepayment, prior to the stated maturity thereof.

# (d) Misrepresentation

Any representation or warranty made by the Company in any Transaction Document or in any certificate, financial statement or other document delivered to the Debenture Trustee/Debenture Holders by the Company shall prove to have been incorrect, false or misleading in any material respect when made or deemed made.

### (e) Unlawfulness

It is or becomes unlawful for the Company to perform any of its obligations under the Transaction Documents and/or any obligations of the Company under any Transaction Document are not, or cause to be valid, binding or enforceable.

## (f) Repudiation

The Company repudiates any of the Transaction Documents, or evidences an intention to repudiate any of the Transaction Documents.

# (g) Transaction Documents

This Deed or any other Transaction Document (in whole or in part), is terminated or ceases to be effective or ceases to be in full force or no longer constitutes valid, binding and enforceable obligations of the Company.

# (h) Corporate governance; Data Integrity

Failure by the Company to meet standards prescribed by the RBI with respect to management, governance, and data integrity, as may be required by the Debenture Trustee and/or the Debenture Holders and which may have a Material Adverse Effect.

# (i) Legal Proceedings

If one or more legal or governmental proceedings are initiated against the Company or any claims are made against the Company where the amount of the proceeding or claim exceeds 10% (ten percent) of the Net Worth of the Company, and which in the opinion of the Debenture Trustee (acting on the instructions of the Majority Debenture Holders), may impair the Company's ability to perform its obligations undertaken in terms of the

DECUTION VENDON - Spanders - Philo Capital NEOF Mar 2024 - DTD

red. blemans



Transaction Documents or which has a Material Adverse Effect.

# (i) Creditors' Process and Expropriation

Any expropriation, nationalisation, attachment, garnishee, sequestration, seizure distress or execution affects any assets of the Company and which has a Material Adverse Effect on the ability of the Company to comply with its payment obligations under the Transaction Documents.

# (k) Authorisations; Licenses

Any authorisations, licenses (including operating licenses), consents and approvals required by the Company under Applicable Law to enable it to perform its obligations under the Transaction Documents, to ensure the legality, validity, enforceability or admissibility of the Transaction Documents, and to enable it to carry on its business are revoked or suspended or cancelled in any manner.

# (I) Insolvency/Inability to Pay Debts

The Company is unable or admits inability to pay its debts as they fall due, suspends making payments on any of its debts or, by reason of actual or anticipated financial difficulties, commences negotiations with one or more of its creditors with a view to rescheduling any of its Financial Indebtedness.

 (m) Liquidation, Insolvency or Dissolution of the Company/Appointment of Receiver, Resolution Professional or Liquidator

Any corporate action, legal proceedings or other procedure or step is taken in relation to:

- the suspension of payments, a moratorium of any Financial Indebtedness, winding-up, dissolution, administration or re-organisation (by way of voluntary arrangement, scheme of arrangement or otherwise) of the Company;
- a composition, compromise, assignment or arrangement with any creditor of the Company;
- (iii) the appointment of, or taking possession of by, a liquidator, receiver, assignee (or similar official) for any or a substantial part of its property, resolution professional, administrative receiver, administrator, compulsory manager or other similar officer in respect of the Company, in respect of the whole or material part of the assets of the Company.
- the Company, in respect of any reference or enquiry or proceedings commenced, before the National Companies Law Tribunal or under any mechanism or prescription of the RBU in respect of corporate debt restructuring/ resolution/restructuring of stressed assets (including without limitation, under the Stressed Assets Framework);
- (v) the commencement of an involvency resolution process under the (Indian) insolvency and Bankruptcy Code, 2016 read together with the insolvency and Bankruptcy (Insolvency and Liquidation Proceedings of Financial Service Providers and Application to Adjudicating Authority) Rules, 2019, and any other rules and regulations made thereunder from time to time, or under any other Applicable Law, in respect of the Company;
- enforcement of any security over any Assets of the Company or any analogous procedure or step is taken in any jurisdiction; or
- (vii) any other event occurs or proceeding instituted under any Applicable Law that would have an effect analogous to any of the events listed in (i) to (vi) above.

us. when the more way

EXECUTION VERSION - Spanning - Philip Capital NCOs (Mar 2024) - 010



#### (n) Judgment Defaults

One or more judgments or decrees entered against the Company involving a liability (not paid or not covered by a reputable and solvent insurance company), individually or in the aggregate, exceeding 20% (ten percent) of the Net Worth of the Company provided such judgments or decrees are either final and non-appealable or have not been vacated, discharged or stayed pending appeal for any period of 30 (thirty) calendar days.

#### (a) Security in Jeopardy

in the opinion of the Debenture Trustee any of the Hypothecated Assets are in Jeopardy.

#### (p) Security

- The Company falls to create and perfect security within the timelines prescribed in the Transaction Documents and/or in the manner prescribed in the Transaction Documents.
- (ii) The value of the Hypothecated Assets is insufficient to maintain the Security Cover or the Company fails to maintain the Security Cover (including by way of providing additional/alternate security to the satisfaction of the Debenture Trustee) within the timelines prescribed in the relevant Transaction Documents.
- (iii) Any of the Transaction Documents fails to provide the security interests, rights, title, remedies, powers or privileges intended to be created thereby (including the priority intended to be created thereby), or such security interests fail to have the priority contemplated under the Transaction Documents, or the security interests become unlawful, invalid or unenforceable.
- (iv) The Company creates or attempts to create any mortgage, charge, pledge, tien or other security interest securing any obligation of any person or any other agreement or arrangement having similar effect, over the Hypothecated Assets, without the prior consent of the Debenture Trustee.

## (q) Business

The Company without obtaining the prior consent of the Debenture Trustee ceases to carry on its business or threatens to do so.

# (r) Merger/Demerger

The Company undertakes or permit any scheme of, expansion, or enter into any, merger or demorger other than in accordance with this Deed.

# (s) Fallure to Certify

The Company falls to provide a certificate from an authorized officer of the Company certifying/confirming that no Event of Default has occurred, within the timelines and the manner prescribed under Clause 10.4(j).

# (t) Erosion of Net Worth

The Nat Worth of the Company erodes by 50% (fifty percent) or more as compared to the threshold stated in the audited Francial statements of the Financial Year occurring prior to the date of this Deed, and such event has not been remedied within 30 (thirty) Business Days from the date of such occurrance.

# 13.3. Notice on the Occurrence of an Event of Default

(a) If any Event of Default or any event which, after the notice, or lapse of time, or both, would constitute an Event of Default, has occurred, the Company shall, forthwith give notice thereof to the Debenture Holders and the Debenture Trustee in writing specifying the nature of such event or Event of Default.

EXECUTION VERSION - Seandaria - Phillip Crestial NCDs (Mar 2024) - 0TO

ud. blans

Propries

(b) In addition to the foregoing, in accordance with Chapter X (Breach of Covenants, Default and Remedies) of the SERI Debanture Trustees. Master Circular, the Debanture Trustees shall send a notice to the Debanture Holders within 3 (three) days of the occurrence of an Event of Default, in accordance with the mode of delivery of notice mentioned therein, convening a meeting within 30 (thirty) calendar days of the occurrence of an Event of Default. PROVIDED THAT If the Event of Default is cured or rectified within the intervening period between the date of the aforementioned notice from the Debanture Trustee to the date the aforementioned meeting is convened, no such meeting of the Debanture Holders shall be required. The Debanture Trustee shall maintain the details of the providing and receipt of such notice in accordance with Chapter X (Breach of Covenants, Default and Remedies) of the SEBI Debanture Trustees Master Circular.

# 11.4. Additional obligations of the Debenture Trustee

- (a) In respect of Chapter X (Breach of Covenants, Default and Remedies) of the SEBI Debenture Trustees Master Circular, the entering into, and the performance of any obligations under any inter-creditor agreement (pursuant to the Stressed Assets Framework) or any resolution plan shall be subject to the terms of Chapter X (Breach of Covenants, Default and Remedies) of the SEBI Debenture Trustees Master Circular (including without limitation, the resolution plan being finalised within the time period prescribed in Chapter X (Breach of Covenants, Default and Remedies) of the SEBI Debenture Trustees Master Circular, and exiting of the inter-creditor agreement on the occurrence of the matters prescribed under Chapter X (Breach of Covenants, Default and Remedies) of the SEBI Debenture Trustees Mester Circular.
- (b) In the event the Recovery Expense Fund is proposed to be utilised for the purposes of enforcement of the Security, the Debenture Trustee shall follow the procedure set out in Chapter IV (Recovery Expenses Fund) of the SEBI Debenture Trustees Master Circular.
- (c) The Debenture Trustee shall access the centralized database of corporate bond/debentures and verify the information regarding default history and other relevant information of the Company. In case of any discrepancy in the information of the Company, the Debenture Trustee shall notify the same to the BSE and update the correct information in the centralized database, within the timelines prescribed under the SEBI Centralized Database Requirements.

#### PART C - OTHER TERMS AND CONDITIONS

# 12. COMPUTATION OF INTEREST; BUSINESS DAY CONVENTION

- (a) Interest and all other charges shall accrue based on an actual/actual basis.
- (b) If any Due Date on which any interest or additional interest is payable falls on a day which is not a Business Cay, the payment to be made on such Due Date shall be made on the succeeding Business Day.
- (c) If any Due Date on which any Outstanding Principal Amounts are payable falls on a day which is not a business Day, the payment to be made on such Due Date shall be made on the preceding Business Day.
- (d) If the Final Redemption Date or any other date on which the Debentures are redeemed in full (including in accordance with Clause 8.2 (Forly Redemption)) falls on a day which is not a Business Day, the payment of any amounts in respect of any interest and the Outstanding Principal Amounts to be made shall be made on the preceding Business Day.

### 13. OTHER TERMS OF THE DEBENTURES

#### 13.1. Debentures Free from Equity

red. Elen

The Debenture Holders will be entitled to their Debentures free from equities or cross claims by the Company against the original or any intermediate holders thereof.

EXECUTION VERSION - Spandana - Philly Capital NCO: Other 2024) - DFD

Gran

# 13.2. Debenture Holders not Entitled to Shareholders' Rights

The Debenture Holders will not be entitled to any of the rights and privileges available to the shareholders including the right to receive notices of or to attend and vote at general meetings of the Company, other than those available to them under Applicable Law, PROVIDED THAT If any resolution affecting the rights attached to the Debentures is placed before the shareholders, such resolution will first be placed before the Debenture Holders for their consideration.

### 13.3. Variation in Debenture Holders' Rights

The rights, privileges, terms and conditions attached to the Debentures may be varied in accordance with Clause 19.10 (Amendments) of this Dead.

#### FEES AND COSTS

- {0} The Company shall bear the costs and expenses incurred in connection with the transactions contemplated hereby including stamp duty on the Transaction Documents, and the Debentures, all transfer fees and applicable charges, listing fees, legal advisors' fees and expenses, fees of the Debenture Trustee, fees of the Rating Agency, fers of valuation agencies, and any other fees or expenses incurred in the preparation of the Transaction Documents or in relation to any transactions or matters contemplated under this Deed and any other Transaction Documents (including any action to preserve any rights in respect thereof).
- (b) Notwithstanding anything else provided in the Transaction Documents, all reasonable costs and expenses incurred by the Debenture Trustee prior to or following the occurrence of an Event of Default, including in connection with:
  - 10 preservation of the security interest created under the Transaction Documents (whether then or thereafter existing);
  - collection of amounts due under the Transaction Documents; (4)
  - engaging all intermediaries (including any accountants, auditors, custodial (10)
  - tiv) legal costs and stamp duty payable on any Transaction Documents; or
  - any other expenses in relation to the issue,

shall be payable by the Company and shall stand secured under the Transaction. Documents.

#### INDEMNITY 150

- (a) The Company shall, within 10 (ten) calendar days of demand, indemnify the Debenture Holders and the Debenture Trustee from time to time, against any and all losses. liabilities, obligations, damages, judgments, costs, expenses lincluding, without limitation, advisors' fees), claims, fines, penalties, proceedings, actions or demands, of any kind or nature incurred by the Debenture Trustee/Debenture Holders as a result of:
  - the occurrence of any Event of Default;
  - any demand for any stamp duty, registration fee or any other duty, fee, costs, or imports received from any Governmental Authority in relation to the transactions contemplated under the Transaction Documents (including without limitation, any demand from stamp duty arising because any Transaction Document has been taken or has been received (whether by way of facsimile, photocopy or electronic record) in any state other than the state in which it has been executed; and/or
  - (36) a failure by the Company to pay any amount due under any Transaction Document on its due date.

red. White

EXECUTION VERSION - Spanishna - Philip Capital NCDs (Mar 2024) - DTD

- (b) Any indemnification payment made by the Company shall be grossed up to take into account any taxes, payable by the Debenture Trustee/Debenture Holders or ideductible by the Company on such payment.
- (c) The indemnification rights of the Debenture Trustee/Debenture Holders under this Deed are independent of, and in addition to, such other rights and remedies as the Debenture Trustee/Debenture Holders may have under Applicable Law or in equity or otherwise, including the right to seek specific performance or other injunctive relief, none of which rights or remedies shall be affected or diminished thereby.
- (d) The Company acknowledges and agrees that any payments to be made pursuant to this Clause 15 (Indemnity) are not in the nature of a penalty but merely reasonable compensation for the less that would be suffered, and therefore, the Company waives all rights to raise any claim or defence that such payments are in the nature of a penalty and undertakes that it shall not raise any such claim or defence.

# 16. PROVISIONS FOR THE MEETINGS OF THE DEBENTURE HOLDERS

The provisions set out in Schedule II (Provisions for the Meetings of the Debenture Holders) shall apply to the meetings of the Debenture Holders.

#### 17. GOVERNING LAW AND JURISDICTION

#### (a) Governing Law

This Deed is governed by and construed in accordance with the laws of India.

#### (b) Juristiction

- (i) The Parties agree that the courts and tribunals at Hyderabad, India shall have exclusive jurisdiction to settle all disputes which may arise out of or in connection with this Deed ("Dispute"). Accordingly, any suit, action or proceedings relating to any Dispute (together referred to as "Proceedings") arising out of or in connection with this Deed may be brought in the courts and tribunals of Hyderabad, India and the Company knewocably submits to and accepts for itself and in respect of its property, generally and unconditionally, the jurisdiction of those courts and tribunals.
- (ii) The Parties irrevocably waive any objection now or in future, to the laying of the venue of any Proceedings in the courts and tribunals at Hyderahad, (ndia and any claim that any such Proceedings have been brought in an inconvenient forum. The Company further irrevocably agrees that a judgment in any Proceedings brought in the courts and tribunals at Hyderahad, India shall be conclusive and binding upon it and may be enforced in the courts of any other jurisdiction, (subject to the laws of such jurisdiction) by a suit upon such judgment, a certified copy of which shall be conclusive evidence of such judgment, or in any other manner provided by Applicable Law.
- (a) Nothing contained in this Clause 17(b) (hirsdiction), shall limit any right of the Debenture Trustee to take the Proceedings in any other court or tribunal of competent jurisdiction, nor shall the taking of Proceedings in one or more jurisdictions preclude the taking of Proceedings in any other jurisdiction whether concurrently or not and the Company knewcably submits to and accepts for itself and in respect of its property, generally and unconditionally, the jurisdiction of such court or tribunal, and the Company irrevocably waives any objection it may have now or in the future to the laying of the venue of any Proceedings and any claim that any such Proceedings have been brought in an inconvenient forum.
- (iv) To the extent that the Company may in any jurisdiction claim for itself or its Assets immunity from suit, execution, attachment (whether in aid of execution, before judgment or otherwise) or other legal process and to the extent that in any such jurisdiction there may be attributed to itself or its Assets such immunity (whether or not claimed), the Company hereby irrevocably agrees not to claim and hereby.

EXECUTION VERSION - Soundarie - This County (NCDL (Mile 1924) - 070

red. When

(Am)

#### 18. NOTICES

#### 18.1. Communications in writing

Any communication to be made under or in connection with this Deed and/or any other Transaction Documents shall be made in writing and, unless otherwise stated, may be made by fax, letter or e-mail.

#### 18.2. Addresses

The address, e-mail and fax number (and the department or officer, if any, for whose attention the communication is to be made) of each Party for any communication or document to be made or delivered under or in connection this Deed and/or any other Transaction Documents is that identified with its name below, or any substitute eddress, e-mail, fax number or department or officer as the Party may notify to the other Parties by not less than 2 (two) Business Days' notice:

# If to the Company:

Address:

Galaxy, Wing B, 16th floor, Flot no 1, 5y.no. 83/1, Hyderabad

Knowledge City, TSIIC, Raidurg Panmaktha, Hyderabad- 500081.

Telangana, India

Farc

NA.

Telephone:

040-45474750 Mr. Ramesh Periasany

Attention: E-mail:

ramesh.perlasamy@spandanasphoorty.com

# If to the Debenture Trustee:

Address

901, 9th Floor, Tower B, Peninsula Business Park, Senapati Bapat Marg,

Lower Parel (W), Mumbai- 400013

Fax:

+91 (022) 49220505

Telephone: Attention: 022-49220555 Mr. Urnesh Salvi, Managing Director

E-mail:

ComplianceCTL-Mumbal@ctltrustee.com

The address for service of the Debenture Holders will be as per the records of the Company/depository participant of the Debenture Holders.

# 18.3. Delivery

Any communication or document made or delivered by any Party and the Debenture Holders under or in connection with the Transaction Documents will only be effective:

- (a) If by way of fax, when received in legible form on a Business Day during business hours;
- (b) If received by e-mail, when received on a Business Day during business hours; and
- (c) If by way of letter, when it has been left at the relevant address or 2 (two) Business Days after being deposited in the speed post or registered post, in an envelope addressed to it at that address.

and, if a particular department or officer is specified as part of its address details provided under Clause 18.2 (Addresses), if addressed to that department or officer.

# 18.4. Notification

Promptly upon receipt of notification of an address, fax number and e-mail address or change of address, fax number or e-mail address pursuant to Clause 18.2 (Addresses) or changing its own address, either Party shall notify the other Parties.

#### 18.5. Electronic Communication

EXECUTION VERSION - Spendana - Price Cepital MCEs (Mair 2024) - OTO

sed blumany



Any electronic communication made between the Company and the Debenture Trustee will be effective only when actually received in readable form and in the case of any electronic communication made by the Company to the Debenture Trustee only if it is addressed in such a manner as the Debenture Trustee shall specify for this purpose.

#### 18.6. Reliance

- (a) Any notice sent under this Clause 18 (Notices) can be relied on by the recipient if the recipient reasonably believes the notice to be genuine and if it bears what appears to be the signature (original or facsimile) of an authorised signatory of the sender (in each case without the need for further enquiry or confirmation).
- (b) Each Party must take reasonable care to ensure that no forged, false or unauthorised notices are sent to another Party.

# 18.7. English Language

- Any notice given under or in connection with any Transaction Document must be in English.
- (b) All other documents provided under or in connection with any Transaction Document must be:
  - (ii) In English; or
  - if not in English, and if so required by the recipient, accompanied by a certified English translation.

#### 19. MISCELLANEOUS

#### 19.1. Effectiveness

This Deed shall be effective on and from the Effective Date and shall be in force until the Final Settlement Date.

#### 19.2. Severability

Each provision contained in this Deed shall be severable and distinct from each other such provision, and if at any time any one or more of such provisions is or becomes invalid, illegal or unenforceable in any respect under Applicable Law, the validity, legality and enforceability of the remaining provisions hereof shall not be in any way affected or impaired thereby.

#### 19.3. Waiver

- (a) The Debenture Trustee may, from time to time, or at any time waive, on such terms and conditions as it deems fit, any of the covenants and provisions contained in this Deed (including any breach by the Company of the overaents and provisions contained in this Deed) without prejudice to the rights of the Debenture Trustee in respect of any subsequent breach thereof.
- (b) No delay or omission of the Debenture Trustee or any receiver in exercising any right, power or remedy accruing to the Debenture Trustee upon any default hereunder shall impair any such right, power or remedy or be construed to be a waiver thereof or any acquiescence in such default, nor shall the action or inaction of the Debenture Trustee or any receiver in respect of any default or any acquiescence by it in any default affect or impair any right power or remedy of the Debenture Trustee in respect of any other defaults nor shall any single or partial exercise of any such right, power or remedy preclude any further exercise thereof or the exercise of any other right, power or remedy. The rights and remedies of the Debenture Trustee horein provided are cumulative and not exclusive of any rights or remedies provided by Applicable Law or equity.

# 19.4. Lien or pledge of Debentures

EXECUTION VERSION - SWIBBING - PROJ. Capital NCDs (Mar 2024) - DED

ud. el mon



Page 4E

The Company shall note a lien or pledge in respect of the Debentures, if such lien or pledge in respect of the Debentures is required by any bank or institution for any loan provided to any Debenture Holder against the lien or pledge of such Debentures.

#### 19.5. Joint Holders

Where two or more persons are holders of any Debentures, they shall be deemed to hold the same as joint holders with benefits of survivorship subject to the Constitutional Documents of the Company and Applicable Law.

#### 19.5. Sharing of Information

The Company may to the extent required by Applicable Law, use its own, as well as exchange, share or part with any financial or other information about the Debeoture Holders available with the Company, its subsidiaries and affiliates and other banks, financial institutions, credit bureaus, agencies, statutory bodies, as may be required and neither the Company nor its subsidiaries and affiliates nor their agents shall be liable for use of the aforesaid information.

#### 19.7. Custody Arrangement

The Debenture Trustee may keep this Deed and the other Transaction Documents obtained by it pursuant to this Deed, at Chennal, India or any of its other offices or if the Debenture Trustee so decides with any banker or company whose business includes undertaking the safe custody of documents or with any advocates or firm of solicitors and the Debenture Trustee shall not be responsible for any loss incurred on account of such custody, subject to such custody not resulting in any additional stamp duty on any Transaction Document.

# 19.8. Registror and Transfer Agent

The Company has appointed KFin Technologies Limited as the registrar and transfer agent for the Debentures.

#### 19.9. Inspection of Deed

- (a) Any Debenture Holder is entitled to inspect this Deed or copy hereof during business hours, at such masonable time on any Business Day as the board of directors of the Company may decide without payment of any fee.
- (b) Any Debenture Holder is entitled to obtain a copy of this Deed on payment of such fee as may be specified by the Company.

## 19.10. Amendments

This Deed may be modified or amended with the written consent of the Debooture Trustee (acting on the instructions of the Majority Debenture Holders) by way of an instrument in writing executed by the Company and the Debenture Trustee.

# 19.11. Counterparts

ud. Whan

This Deed may be executed in any number of counterparts and all counterparts together shall constitute one and the same instrument.

(Intentionally left blank)

EXECUTION VERSION - Sentilizar - Chillo Capital NCOs (Mar 2024) - OTI

(day)

# SCHEDULE I PART A CONDITIONS PRECEDENT

The Company shall fulfil the following conditions precedent, to the satisfaction of the Debenture Trustee, prior to the Debenture Trustee:

#### CONSTITUTIONAL DOCUMENTS AND AUTHORISATIONS

- a copy of the Constitutional Documents certified as correct, complete and in full force and effect by an appropriate officer of the Company;
- a copy of resolution of the Company's board of directors/committee of the Company's board of directors authorising the execution, delivery and performance of the Transaction Documents contified as correct, complete and in full force and effect by an appropriate officer of the Company;
- (c) a copy of the resolution of the shareholders of the Company under Section 42 of the Companies Act, certified as correct, complete and in full force and effect by an appropriate officer of the Company;
- a copy of a resolution of the shareholders of the Company under Section 180(1)(c) of the Companies Act approving the borrowing contemplated under the Transaction Documents OR a certificate of an authorised person of the Company confirming the non-applicability of Section 180(1)(c) of the Companies Act;
- (e) a copy of a resolution of the shareholders of the Company under Section 180(1)(a) of the Companies Act approving the creation of security over the Hypothecated Assets OR a certificate of an authorised person of the Company confirming the non-applicability of Section 180(1)(a) of the Companies Act;

#### TRANSACTION DOCUMENTS

 execution, delivery and stamping of the Transaction Documents (including the Debt Disclosure Documents) in a form and manner satisfactory to the Debenture Trustee;

#### INTERMEDIARY DOCUMENTS

- a copy of the rating lotter and/or the rating rationale issued in relation to the Debentures;
- a copy of the consent from the Debenture Trustee to act as the debenture trustee for the Issue;
- (i) a copy of the consent of the Registrar to act as the registrar and transfer agent for the issue;
- (j) a copy of the tripartite agreement(s) executed between the Company and the Depositories;

# **CERTIFICATES AND OTHERS**

- the audited financial statements of the Company for the Financial Year ended March 31, 2023 together with the most recent limited review financial statements of the Company;
- evidence that all 'know your customer' requirements to the satisfaction of the Debenture Trustee/the Applicants has been provided;
- a copy of the declaration, in the form agreed with the Debenture Trustee, executed by the Company in relation to its compliance with such environmental, social and governance as may be agreed with the Applicants/Debenture Holders;
- a certificate from the authorised signatories of the Company addressed to the Debenture Trustee confirming as on the Deemed Date of Allotment/the date of the certificate, inter alia:
  - the persons authorised to sign the Transaction Documents and any document to be delivered under or in connection therewith, on behalf of the Company, together with the names, titles and specimen signatures of such authorised signatures;

EXECUTION VERSION ASSOCIATION PUBLIC CHIEF NCDs (May 2024) - DED

Gran

- the Company has the power under the Constitutional Documents to borrow amounts by way of the issuance of the Debentures and create the Transaction Security to secure such Debentures;
- the issuance of the Debentures and the creation of security over the Hypothecated Assets will not cause any limit, including any borrowing or security providing fimit binding on the Company to be exceeded;
- (iv) no consents and approvals are required by the Company from its creditors or any Governmental Authority or any other person for the issuence of the Debentures and creation of security under the Deed of Hypothecation;
- the representations and warranties contained in the Transaction Documents are true and correct in all respects;
- (vi) no Event of Default has occurred or is subsisting:
- (vii) no Material Adverse Effect has occurred; and
- (viii) no investor or shareholder consent/approvel, pursuant to the articles of association of the Company or any shareholders' agreements or other documents/instruments entered into by the Company and its shareholders and investors, is required for the Company to enter into or perform its obligations under the Transaction Documents;
- a copy of the in-principle approval provided by the BSE in respect of the listing of the Debentures and the General Information Document;
- (p) copies of the due diligence certificates from the Debenture Trustee in accordance with Chapter 8 (Due Diligence by Debenture Trustees) of the SEBI Debenture Trustee Master Circular and the SEBI NCS Regulations; and
- (q) such other information, documents, certificates, opinions and instruments as the Debenture Holders/Debenture Trustee may reasonably request.

md. reliance of annuagon | = |

EXECUTION VENSION - Spiritano - Philip Capital NCDs (Mar 2024) - 51D



# SCHEDULE I PART B CONDITIONS SUBSEQUENT

The Company shall fulfil the following conditions subsequent, to the satisfaction of the Debenture Trustee:

- the Company shall ensure that the Debentures are allotted to the respective Debenture Holders within the timelines prescribed under SEBI Listing Timelines Requirements;
- (b) the Company shall, on or prior to the utilisation of the Application Money received by the Company, or within 15 (fifteen) days of the allotment of the Debentures, whichever is earlier, file a return of allotment of securities under Form PAS-3 of the Companies (Prospectus and Allotment of Securities) Rules, 2014 with the ROC along with a list of the Debenture Holders and with the prescribed fee;
- (c) the Company shall in respect of the Transaction Security, file Form CHG-9 with the relevant registrar of companies and shall ensure and procure that the Debenture Trustee files the prescribed Form I with CERSAI, each within 30 (thirty) calendar days from the date of creation of the Transaction Security.
- (d) the Company shall make the application for listing of the Debentures and obtain listing of the Debentures on the wholesale debt market segment of the BSE within the timelines prescribed under the SEBI Listing Timelines Requirements;
- (e) the Company shall on or prior to making the application for listing, provide copies of the due diligence certificates from the Debenture Trustee in accordance with Chapter II (Due Diligence by Debenture Trustees) of the SEBI Debenture Trustee Master Circular and the SEBI NCS Regulations, as may be required for obtaining the listing of the Debentures;
- (f) to the extent applicable and required under Applicable Law, the Company shall ensure and procure the completion of all relevant fillings required to be made with any information Utility in accordance with the (Indian) insolvency and Bankruptry Code, 2016 and any other rules and regulations made thereunder from time to time; and
- (g) comply with such other condition and provide such other information and documents as the Debenture Holders/Debenture Trustee may reasonably request, or as may be required under Applicable Law.

Fed. Whan I (ONLY MEDINE)

(mn)

# SCHEDULE II PROVISIONS FOR THE MEETINGS OF THE DEBENTURE HOLDERS

The following provisions shall apply to the meetings of the Debenture Holders:

#### Calling of Meeting

- (a) The Debenture Trustee or the Company may, at any time, and the Debenture Trustee shall at the occurrence of an event, which constitutes (i) a breach of this Deed, (ii) an Event of Default, or (iii) in its opinion affects the interest of the Debenture Holders, or at the request in writing of the Debenture Holders representing not less than one-tenth in value of the Outstanding Principal Amounts of the Debentures, convene a meeting of the Debenture Holders.
- (b) Any such meeting shall be held at such place in the city where the registered office of the Company is situated or at such other place as the Debenture Trustee shall determine.

#### 2. Meeting of the Debenture Holders

- A meeting of the Debenture Holders may be called by giving not less than 21 (twenty one) days' notice in writing.
- (b) Any meeting in respect of any matter contemplated under Chapter X (Breach of Covenants, Default and Remedies) of the SEB Debenture Trustees Master Circular shall be in accordance with paragraph 21A below.
- (c) A meeting of the Debenture Holders may be called after giving shorter notice than that specified in sub-paragraph (a) above, if consent is accorded thereto by Majority Debenture Holders.

#### 3. Notice of Meeting of the Debenture Holders

- (a) Each notice of a meeting of the Debenture Holders shall specify the place and day and hour of the meeting and shall contain a statement of the business to be transacted that are the properties.
- (b) Any notice in respect of any matter contemplated under Chapter X (Breach of Covenants, Default and Remedies) of the SENI Debenture Trustees Master Circular shall be in accordance with paragraph 21A below.
- (c) Notice of every meeting of the Debenture Holders shall be given to:
  - (i) each Debenture Holder in the manner provided in this Deed;
  - (ii) the persons entitled to a Debenture in consequence of death or insolvency of a Debenture Holder, by sending it through e-mail and post in a prepaid letter addressed to them by name or by the title of the representatives of the deceased, or assignees of the insolvent or by any like description at the address. If any, in India supplied for the purpose by the persons claiming to be so entitled or until such an address has been so supplied, by giving the notice in any manner in which it might have been given if the death or insolvency had not occurred; and
  - (iii) the Debenture Trustee when the meeting is convened by the Company and to the Company when the meeting is convened by the Debenture Trustee.

### 4. Meeting by Afternate Means

Subject to Applicable Law, the Debenture Holders' meetings may be held by tele-conference or video-conference.

# 5. Adoption of Resolutions

Subject to Applicable Law, the Debenture Holders' shall be entitled to adopt resolutions without

ud. reliant

EXECUTION VERSION - Securitary (FIETE Capital NCDs (Mar 2024) - DTO

(mn)

holding a Debenture Holders' meeting provided such resolutions are approved by Majority Debenture Holders.

# E. Contents of Notice of Meeting

- (a) There shall be annexed to the notice of the meeting a statument setting out all material facts concerning each such item of business, including in particular the nature of the concern or interest, if any, therein of every director and the manager, if any, of the Company.
- (b) Where any item of business as aforesaid to be transacted at a meeting of the Debenture Holders relates to, or affects, any other company, the extent of shareholding interest in that company of every director, and the manager, if any, of the first mentioned company shall also be set out in the statement if the extent of such shareholding interest is not less than 20% (twenty percent) of the paid up share capital of that other company.
- (c) Where any item of business relates to the approval of any document by the meeting, said document should be attached to the notice of the meeting.

#### Quorum

- (a) The Majority Debenture Holders, personally present shall be the quorum for the meeting of the Debenture Holders and the provisions of following sub-paragraph (b) shall apply with respect thereto.
- (b) If, within half an hour from the time appointed for holding a meeting of the Debenture Holders, a quorum is not present, the meeting, if called upon the requisition of the Debenture Holders shall stand dissolved but in any other case the meeting shall stand adjourned to the same day in the next week, at the same time and place, or to such other day and at such other time and place as the Debenture Trustee may determine and if at the adjourned meeting also a quorum is not present within half an hour from the time appointed for holding the meeting, the Debenture Holders present shall be the quorum.

## B. Chairman of the Meeting of the Debenture Holders

- (a) The nominee of the Debenture Trustee shall be the chairman of the meeting and in his absence the Debenture Holders personally present at the meeting shall elect one of themselves to be the chairman thereof on a show of hands.
- (b) If a poll is demanded on the election of the chairman, it shall be taken forthwith in accordance with the provisions of the Companies Act, the chairman elected on a show of hands exercising (for the time being) all the powers of the chairman under the said provisions.
- (c) If some other person is elected chairman as a result of the poll, he shall be chairman for the rest of the meeting.

### Attendance and Voting

- (a) The Debenture Trustee and the directors of the Company and their respective solicitors may attend any meeting but shall not be entitled as such to vote thereat.
- (b) The Debenture Holders may invite observers to attend the meetings, such observers shall be entitled to speak but shall not be entitled to vote at the meeting.
- (c) At any meeting, a resolution put to the vote at the meeting shall be decided on the basis of a show of hands unless a poll is demanded in the manner hereinafter mentioned, and unless a poll is so demanded, a declaration by the chairman that on a show of hands the resolution has or has not been carried either unanimously or by a particular majority and an entry to that effect in the books containing the minutes of the proceedings of the meeting shall be conclusive evidence of the fact, without proof of the number or proportion of the votes cast in favour of or against such resolution.

and Whom the



(d) Before or on the declaration of the result on voting on any resolution on a show of hands, a poll may be ordered to be taken by the chairman of the meeting of his own motion, and shall be ordered to be taken by him on a demand made in that behalf by Debenture Holders representing not less than one-tenth in value of the Outstanding Principal Amounts of the Debentures, present in person or by proxy.

#### 10. Poll

- (a) A poll demanded on a question of adjournment shall be taken forthwith.
- (b) A poll demanded on any other question (not being a question relating to the election of a chairman) shall be taken at such time not being later than 48 (forty eight) hours from the time when the demand was made, as the chairman may direct.

#### 11. Determination of Votes

At each such meeting each Debenture Holder shall, on a show of hands be entitled to 1 (one) vote only, but a poll be entitled to one vote in respect of every Debenture of which he is a holder in respect of which he is entitled to vote.

# 12. Voting proxies

- (a) Any Debenture Holder entitled to attend and vote at the meeting shall be entitled to appoint another person (whether a Debenture Holder or not) as his proxy to attend and vote instead of himself.
- (b) In every notice calling the meeting there shall appear with reasonable prominence a statement that a Debenture Holder entitled to attend and vote is entitled to appoint one or more proxies, to attend and vote instead of himself, and that a proxy need not be a Debenture Holder.
- (c) The instrument appointing a proxy and the power of attorney (if any) under which it is signed or a notary certified copy of the power of attorney shall be deposited at the registered office of the Company not less than 48 (forty eight) hours before the time for holding the meeting or adjourned meeting at which the person named in the instrument proposes to vote or in case of a poll, not less than 24 (twenty four) hours before the time appointed for the taking of the poll and in default, the instrument of proxy shall not be treated as valid.
- (d) The instrument appointing a proxy shall:
  - (i) be in writing; and
  - (ii) be signed by the appointer or his attorney duly authorised in writing, or if the appointer is a body corporate, be under its seal or be signed by an officer or an attorney duly authorised by it.
- (e) The instrument appointing a proxy shall be substantially in the format set out in Form MGT-11 in the Companies (Management and Administration) Rules, 2014, and shall not be questioned on the ground that it falls to comply with any special requirements specified for such instruments.
- (f) Each Debenture Holder entitled to vote at a meeting of the Debenture Holders of the Company on any resolution to be moved thereat shall be entitled during the period beginning twenty four hours before the time fixed for the commencement of the meeting and ending with the conclusion of the meeting to inspect the proxies lodged, at any time during the business hours of the Company, provided not less than 3 (three) days' notice in writing of the intention so to inspect is given to the Company.
- (g) A vote given in accordance with the terms of an instrument of proxy shall be valid notwithstanding the previous death or insanity of the principal or the revocation of the proxy or of the authority under which the proxy was executed or the transfer of the Debenture in respect of which the proxy is given provided that no intimation in writing of

and when ~



such death, insanity, revocation or transfer shall have been received by the Company at the registered office before the commencement of the meeting or adjourned meeting at which the proxy is used.

(h) On a poll taken at any meeting of the Debenture Holders, a Debenture Holder entitled to more than one vote or his proxy or other person entitled to vote for him, as the case may be, need not if he votes, use all his votes or cast in the same way all the votes he uses.

#### 13. Scrutiny of Poll

- (a) When a poll is to be taken, the Chairman of the meeting shall appoint two scrutineers to scrutinise the votes given on the poll and to report thereon to him.
- (b) The Chairman shall have power, at any time before the result of the poil is declared, to remove a scrutineer from office and to fill vacancies in the office of scrutineer arising from such removal or from any other cause.
- (c) Of the two scrutineers appointed under this paragraph, one shall always be a Debenture Holder (not being an officer or employee of the Company) present at the meeting, provided such a Debenture Holder is available and willing to be appointed.

# 14. Result of Poll

- (a) Subject to the provisions of the Companies Act, the Chairman of the meeting shall have power to regulate the manner in which a poll shall be taken.
- (b) The result of the poil shall be deemed to be the decision of the meeting on the resolution on which the poil was taken.

#### 15 Joint Holders

In the case of joint Debenture Holders, the vote of the senior who tenders a vote whether in person or by proxy shall be accepted to the exclusion of the other joint holder or holders.

## 16. Adjournment

The Chairman of a meeting of the Debenture Holders may, with the consent of the meeting, adjourn the same from time to time and from place to place, but no business shall be transacted at any adjourned meeting other than the business left unfinished at the meeting from which the adjournment took place.

## 17. Chairman's vote

In the case of equality of votes, whether on a show of hands, or on a poll, the Chairman of the meeting at which the show of hands takes place or at which the poll is demanded, shall be entitled to a second or casting vote in addition to the vote or votes to which he may be entitled to as a Debenture Holder.

#### 18. Transacting of Business

The demand of a poll shall not prevent the continuance of a meeting for the transaction of any business other than the question on which a poll has been demanded.

# 19. Determination by Chairman

The Chairman of any meeting shall be the sole judge of the validity of every note tendered at such meeting. The Chairman present at the taking of a poll shall be the sole judge of the validity of every vote tendered at such poil.

# 20. Powers of Debenture Holders and Exercise Thereof

EXECUTION VERSION - Spinosine : Philip Capital NCDs (Mar 2024) - DTD

## (a) General

A meeting of the Debenture Holders shall, inter alia, have the following powers

Ha. elm - Tomeragoni) S



exercisable in the manner beroinafter specified in this Schedule II:

- power to sanction re-conveyance and release, substitution or exchange of all or any part of the hypothecated Assets from all or any part of the principal monles and interest owing upon the Debentures;
- power to sanction any compromise or arrangement proposed to be made between the Company and the Debenture Holders;
- (c) power to sanction any modification, alteration or abrogation of any of the rights of the Debenture Holders against the Company or the Hypothecated Assets whether such right shall arise under this Deed or Debentures or otherwise;
- power to assent to any scheme for reconstruction or amalgamation of or by the Company whether by sale or transfer of assets under any power in the Company's memorandum of association or otherwise under the Companies Act or provisions of any Applicable Law;
- (e) power to assent to any modification of the provisions contained in this Deed and to authorise the Debenture Trustee to concur in and execute any supplemental deed embodying any such modification;
- (f) power to remove the existing Debenture Trustee and to appoint new trustee; and
- (g) power to give any direction, senction, request or approval which under any provision of this Deed is required to be given by a Majority Resolution or a Special Resolution or a unanimous resolution.

# (b) Resolution of Debenture Hoklers

- The powers set out in this Schedule II shall be exercisable by a Majority Resolution or a Special Resolution or a unanimous resolution passed at a meeting of the Debenture Holders dury convened and held in accordance with provisions herein contained.
- (6) A resolution, passed at a general meeting of the Debenture Holders duly convened and held in accordance with these presents shall be binding upon all the Debenture Holders, whether present or not at such meeting, and each of the Debenture Holders shall be bound to give effect thereto accordingly.
- (iii) The passing of any such resolutions shall be conclusive evidence that the circumstances justify the passing thereof, the letention being that it shall rest with the moeting to determine without appeal whether or not the circumstances justify the passing of such resolution.

# (c) Exercise of Powers without meeting

EXECUTION VINSION - Spendante - Pitting Capital NCDs (Mar 2024) - OTO

Notwithstanding anything herein contained, any rights, powers and authorities under this Deed by a letter or letters signed by or e-mail(s) circulated by or on behalf of the Majority Debenture Holders or the Special Majority Debenture Holders or all Debenture Holders, as the case may be, without convening a meeting of such Debenture Holders as if such letter or letters constituted a Majority Resolution or a Special Resolution or a unanimous resolution, as the case may be, passed at a meeting duly convened and held as aforesald and shall have effect accordingly.

#### 21. Written Consent of Debenture Holders

(a) For any written consent of the Debenture Holders, the Debenture Trustee (or as applicable, the Company or a Debenture Holder) shall provide a notice in writing to the last available address of each Debenture Holder at least 10 (ten) Business Days prior to the date on which any decision is required to be made or consent is required to be provided.

al. blummy



- (b) The record date of such notice shall be the date falling 3 (three) Business Days prior to the date of dispatch of such notice.
- If the notice specifies any notice period, then any consents received after such notice period will not be accepted.
- (d) Notwithstanding (a) to (c) above, the Debenture Holders can ratify any shorter notice depending on the reasons given/prevailing circumstances on a case to case basis.
- (e) The Debenture Holders can submit their consent only in written form to the Debenture Trustee. Such consent may be provided by e-mail or by way of a latter from the Debenture Holder(s).

# 21A. Chapter X (Breach of Covenants, Default and Remedies) of the SEBI Debenture Trustees Master Groular

- (a) If any meeting of the Debenture Holders is proposed to be conducted in respect of any matter prescribed in Chapter X (Breach of Covenants, Default and Remedies) of the SEBI Debenture Trustees Master Circular, the provisions of this paragraph 21A shall apply.
- (b) Any notice for a meeting in respect of under Chapter X (Breach of Covenants, Default and Remedies) of the SEBI Debenture Trustees Master Circular shall contain the details prescribed in Chapter X (Breach of Covenants, Default and Remedies) of the SEBI Debenture Trustees Master Circular, including without limitation, the negative consent for proceeding with the enforcement of security, positive consent for signing the intercreditor agreement, the time period within which the consent needs to be provided, and the date of meeting to be conversed.
- (c) The provisions of this Schedule II (applicable to meetings of the Debenture Holders) shall apply in respect of any meeting that is conducted under this paragraph 23A.
- (d) Any action of the Debenture Trustee in respect of the occurrence of an Event of Default and the application of Chopter X (Areach of Covenants, Default and Remedies) of the SEBI Debenture Trustees Master Circular shall be in accordance with the decision of the Debenture Holders taken at any meeting convened in accordance with this paragraph 21A, subject to the exceptions (if any) set out in Chapter X (Breach of Covenants, Default and Remedies) of the SEBI Debenture Trustees Master Circular.
- (e) For the purposes of a meeting convened in accordance with this paragraph 21A. In accordance with Chapter X (Breach of Covenants, Default and Remedies) of the SEBI Debenture Trustees Master Circular, all decisions shall require the consent of 75% (seventy five percent) of the Debenture Holders (by value) and 60% (sixty percent) of the Debenture Holders (by number).

# 22. Minutes

- (a) Minutes of all resolutions and proceedings at every such meeting as aforesaid shall be made and duly entered into books from time to time provided for the purpose by the Debenture Trustee at the expense of the Company.
- (b) Any such minutes as aforesaid, if purported to be signed by the chairman of the meeting at which such resolutions were passed or proceeding held or by the chairman of the adjourned meeting shall be conclusive evidence of the matters therein contained and until the contrary is proved every such meeting in respect of the proceedings of which minutes have been made shall be deemed to have been duly held and convened and all resolutions passed thereat or proceedings taken, so have been duly passed and taken.

and when the many

EXECUTION VERSION - Spandage - Thilling apital NCDs (Mar 2024) - DTD



# SCHEDULE III INTEREST PAYMENT AND REDEMPTION SCHEDULE (PER DEBENTURE)

# PART A INTEREST PAYMENT SCHEDULE

INTEREST PAYMENT DATE	INTEREST DUE (PER DEBENTURE) (in INR)
21 April 2024	913.01
21 May 2024	883.56
21 June 2024	913.01
21 May 2024	B83.56
21 August 2024	913.01
21 September 2024	913.01
21 October 2024	883.56
21 November 2024	913,01
21 December 2024	883.56
21 January 2025	913.01
21 February 2025	913.01
21 March 2025	B24.66
21 April 2025	913.01
21 May 2025	883.56
21 June 2025	913.01
21 July 2025	883.56
21 August 2025	913.01
21 September 2025	913.01
21 October 2025	883.56
21 November 2025	513.01
21 December 2025	883,56
21 January 2026	913.01
21 February 2026	913,01
21 March 2026	824.66
21 April 2026	913.01
21 May 2026	883.56
21 June 2026	913.01
21 July 2026	883.56
21 August 2026	913.01
21 September 2026	913.01
21 October 2026	883.56
21 November 2026	913.01
21 December 2026	883.56

# PART 5 REDEMPTION SCHEDULE

FINAL REDEMPTION DATE	PRINCIPAL DUE (PER DEBENTURE) (In INR)
December 21, 2026	1,00,000

EXECUTION VERSION - Seaschara - Philip Capital MCDs (Mar 2024) - OYD

Chr

# SCHEDULE IV LISTING AND MONITORING REQUIREMENTS

# Monitoring

The Company will provide all such assistance to the Debenture Trustee as may be required by it, to carry out the necessary due diligence and monitor the security cover in the manner as may be specified by SEBI from time to time. In this regard, in accordance with the Chapter Vi (Periodical/Continuous Monitoring by Debenture Trustee) of the SEBI Debenture Trustees Master Circular, the Company undertakes and agrees to provide all relevant documents/information, as applicable, to enable the Debenture Trustee to submit the following reports/certifications to BSE in accordance with Chapter Vi (Periodical/ Continuous Monitoring by Debenture Trustee) of the SEBI Debenture Trustees Master Circular.

- (a) a security cover certificate on a quarterly basis, within 75 (seventy five) days from each Quarterly Date (other than March 31 of the relevant Financial Year) and within 90 (hinety) days from March 31 of the relevant Financial Year or such other timelines as may be prescribed under Applicable Law in the format prescribed in the SEBI Detenture Trustees Master Circular;
- (b) [to the extent applicable) a statement of the value of the piedged securities on a quarterly basis, within 75 (seventy five) days from each Quarterly Date (other than March 31 of the relevant Financial Year) and within 90 (ninety) days from March 31 of the relevant Financial Year or such other timelines as may be prescribed under Applicable Law;
- (c) (to the extent applicable) a statement of the value of the debt service reserve account or any other form of security offered on a quarterly basis, within 75 (seventy five) days from each Quarterly Date (other than March 31 of the relevant Financial Year) and within 90 (ninety) days from March 31 of the relevant Financial Year or such other timelines as may be prescribed under Applicable Law;
- (d) (to the extent applicable) a net worth certificate of the guaranter who has provided a personal guarantee in respect of the Debentures on a half yearly basis, within 75 (seventy five) days from the end of each financial half-year or such other timelines as may be prescribed under Applicable Law;
- (e) (to the extent applicable) the financials/value of guarantor prepared on the basis of audited financial statement etc. of the guarantor who has provided a corporate guarantee in respect of the Debentures on an annual basis, within 75 (seventy five) days from the end of each Financial Year or within such other timelines as may be prescribed under Applicable Law; and
- (f) (to the extent applicable) the valuation report and title search report for the immovable/movable assets, as applicable, once in 3 (three) years, within 75 (seventy five) days from the end of the Financial Year or such other timelines as may be prescribed under Applicable Law.

## 2. Recovery Expenses Fund.

- (a) The Company hereby undertakes and confirms that, if so required under Applicable Law, it shall, within the time period prescribed under Chapter IV (Recovery Expenses Fund) of the SEBI Debenture Trustees Master Circular, establish, maintain and utilize the Recovery Expense Fund in such manner/mode as is prescribed under Chapter IV (Recovery Expenses Fund) of the SEBI Debenture Trustees Master Circular, to enable the Debenture Trustee to take prompt action in relation to the enforcement of the security under the Transaction Documents.
- (b) The Company shall deposit cash or cash equivalents including bank guarantees towards the contribution to Recovery Expense Fund with the designated stock exchange and submit relevant documents evidencing the same to the Debenture Trustee from time to time.
- (c) The Company shall ensure that any bank guarantees provided in respect of the Recovery

under and the

EXECUTION VERSION: Soundary - Philip Capital MCDs (Mar 2004) - 010



Expense Fund shall remain valid for a period of 6 (six) months following the maturity date of the Debentures. The Company shall keep the bank guarantees in force and renew the bank guarantees at least 7 (seven) Business Days before its expiry, falling which the designated stock exchange may invoke such trank guarantee.

- (d) On the occurrence of any Event of Default, the Debenture Trustee shall obtain the concent of Debenture Holders for enforcement of security and shall inform the designated stock exchange of such occurrence and the obtaining of any consent in respect thereof (if any). The amount lying in the Recovery Expense Fund may be released to the Debenture Trustee within such time period and such manner as may be prescribed under Chapter IV (Recovery Expenses Fund) of the Self Debenture Trustees Master Circular. The Debenture Trustees shall keep a proper account of all expenses incurred out of the funds received from Recovery Expense Fund towards enforcement of the security under the Transaction Documents.
- (e) The amounts in the Recovery Expense Fund shall be refunded to the Company on repayment/redemption of the Debentures, following which a "no objection certificate" shall be issued by the Debenture Trustee(s) to the designated stock exchange. The Debenture Trustee shall ensure that there is no default on any other listed debt securities of the Company before issuing such "no objection certificate".

# 3. Fillings; Compliance with BSE Requirements

The Company hereby further agrees, declares and covenants with the Debentura Trustee that the Company shall comply with the relevant provisions of the SEBI LODR Regulations applicable to listed entities which have listed their non-convertible securities, including (to the extent applicable), the provisions of Chapter II (Principles governing disclosures and obligations of listed entity), Chapter III (Common obligations of listed entities), Chapter IV (Obligations of a listed entity which has listed its specified securities and non-convertible debt securities), and Chapter V (Obligations of listed entity which has listed its non-convertible securities) of the SEBI LODR Regulations.

## 4. Due Diligence

peol the

- (a) The Company acknowledges, understands, and confirms that:
  - (i) the Debenture Trustee shall carry out due diligence on continuous basis to ensure compilance by the Company, with the provisions of the Companies Art, SEBI LCIDR Regulations, the SEBI NCS Regulations, the SEBI Listed Debentures Circulars, the Debenture Trustees Regulations, the listing agreement of the stock exchange(s) where the Debentures are listed, the Transaction Documents, and any other regulations issued by SEBI pertaining to the Issue;
  - (ii) for the purposes of carrying out the due diligence as required in terms of the SEBI Listed Debentures Circulars, the Debenture Trustee, either through itself or its agents /advisors/consultants, shall have the power to examine the books of account of the Company and to have the Company's assets inspected by its officers and/or external auditors/valuers/consultants/lawyers/technical experts/management consultants appointed by the Debenture Trustee; and
  - (iii) the Debenture Trustee may at any time through its authorized representatives and agents, inspect books of account, records, registers of Company and the trust property (as set out in this Deed) to the extent necessary for discharging its obligations. The Company shall provide full and unimpeded access to the records, registers and books of accounts and facilitate in the inspection and due diligence process. Any fees, costs expenses incurred in conducting such inspection/due diligence process shall be fully borne by the Company. In the event, any fees, costs expenses are borne by the Debenture Trustee, the above shall be reimbursed forthwith by the Company upon request.
- (b) The Company shall submit documents/ information as the Debenture Trustee may require to conduct continuous and periodical due diligence and monitoring of the

Cun

EXECUTION VERSION - Spondana - Philip Capital NCDs (Mar 2020) - OTD

Page St

Transaction Security or the assets on which security interest/ charge is created, which shall, inter-alia, include:

- (i) periodical status/ performance reports from the Company within 7 (seven) days of the relevant board meeting of the Company or within 45 (forty five) days of the respective quarter, whichever is earlier;
- details with respect to defaults, if any, with regard to payment of interest or redemption of Debentures;
- details with respect to the implementation of the conditions regarding creation of the Transaction Security for the Debentures, debenture redemption reserve and Recovery Expense Fund;
- (iv) details with respect to the assets of the Company and of the guaranters (if any) to ensure that they are sufficient to discharge the interest and principal amount at all times and that such assets are free from any other encumbrances except those which are specifically agreed to by the Debenture Holders;
- (v) reports on the utilization of funds raised by the issue of Debentures:
- (vi) details with respect to conversion or redemption of the Debentures;
- (vii) (to the extent applicable) details with respect to dispatch of the debenture certificates and interest warrants, credit of the debentures in the demat account of the Debenture Holders and payment of amounts upon redemption of Debentures to the Debenture Holders due to them within the stipulated time period in accordance with the Applicable Law;
- (viii) (to the extent applicable) reports from the lead bank regarding the progress of the project relating to the proceeds of the Issue;
- details regarding monitoring of utilisation of funds raised in the issue of the Debentures;
- (x) (to the extent applicable) certificate from the statutory auditors of the Company (A) in respect of utilization of funds during the implementation period of the project relating to the proceeds of the Issue, and (B) in the case of Debentures issued for financing working capital, at the end of each accounting year; and
- such other documents or information as may be required by the Debenture Trustee in accordance with the Applicable Law.
- (c) Without prejudice to any other provision of this Deed and the other Transaction. Documents, the Company shall:
  - (i) provide such documents/information and assistance to the Debenture Trustre as may be required by the Debenture Trustee to carry out the necessary due diligence and monitor the security cover on a quarterly basis in the manner as may be specified by SEBI from time to time;
  - (ii) submit a certificate from the statutory auditor on a half-yearly basis, giving the value of receivables/book debts, and maintenance of security cover in accordance with the terms of the Debt Disclosure Documents and the other Transaction Documents including compliance with the coverants of the Debt Disclosure Documents and the other Transaction Documents in the manner as may be specified by SEBI from time to time;
  - submit the following reports/certification to the Debenture Trustee within the timelines mentioned below:

EXECUTION SEASION Spanning Philip Capital NCOs (Mar 2024) - 07D

mn

REPORTS/CERTIFICATES	TIMELINES FOR SUBMISSION REQUIREMENTS TO THE DEBENTURE TRUSTEE	TIMELINE FOR SUBMISSION OF REPORTS/CERTIFICATIONS BY DEBENTURE TRUSTEE
Security cover certificate  (to the extent applicable) A statement of value of pledged securities  (to the extent applicable) A statement of value for debt service reserve account or any other form of security offered	Quarterly basis within 60 (soxty) days from each Quarterly Date or within such timelines as may be agreed between the Company and the Debenture Trustee.	Quarterly basis within 75 (seventy five) days from each Quarterly Date (other than March 31 of the relevant Financial Year) and within 90 (ninety) days from March 31 of the relevant Financial Year or such other timelines as may be prescribed under Applicable law, and, where applicable, in the format prescribed in the SEBI Debenture. Trustees Master Circular.
(to the extent applicable) Net worth certificate of guaranter (secured by way of personal guarantee)	Half yearly basis within 60 (skty) days from the end of each half-year or within such timelines as may be agreed between the Company and the Debenture Trustee.	Half yearly basis within 75 (seventy five) days from the end of each financial half-year or such other timelines as may be prescribed under Applicable Law.
(to the extent applicable) Financials/value of guaranter prepared on basis of audited financial statement etc. of the guaranter (secured by way of corporate guarantee)	Annual basis within 60 (sixty) days from the end of each Financial Year or within such timelines as may be agreed between	Annual basis within 75 (seventy five) days from the end of each Financial Year or within such timelines as prescribes under Applicable Law.
(to the extent applicable) Valuation report and title search report for the immovable/movable assets, as applicable	Within such timelines as prescribed under Applicable Law or within such timelines as may be agreed between the Company and the Debenture Trustee.	days from the end of the Financial Year or such other timelines as may be

(iv) comply with all requirements applicable to it under the SEBI Debenture Trustaes Master Circular, and provide all documents/information as may be required in accordance with the SEBI Bebenture Trustaes Master Circular.

# 5. Forensic Audit.

In case of initiation of forensic audit (by whatever name called) in respect of the Company, the Company shall provide following information and make requisite disclusures to the stock exchanges:

- the details of initiation of focusic audit along-with name of entity initiating the audit and reasons for such forensic audit, if available; and
- (b) the final forensic audit report (other than for forensic audit initiated by regulatory / enforcement agencies) on receipt by the Company along with comments of the management of the Company, if any.

EXECUTION (ERSON - Spendings) (No Capital ACON (Mar 2024) - 070

Progress (San)

# Others

- (a) The Company shall ensure due compliance and adherence to the SEBI Listed Debentures. Circulars in letter and spirit.
- (b) To the extent applicable and required in terms of Chapter X (Breach of Covenants, Default and Remedies) of the SEBI Debenture Trustees Master Circular, the Debenture Trustee shall execute an "Inter creditor agreement" in the manner prescribed under Chapter X (Breach of Covenants, Default and Remedies) of the SEBI Debenture Trustees Master Circular.
- (c) To the extent required/applicable, the Company shall provide intimation to the Debenture Trustee regarding (i) any default in timely payment of interest or redemption or both in respect of the non-convertible debt securities issued by the Company, and (ii) all covenants of the issue (including side letters, event of default provisions/clauses etc.).
- (d) The Company shall promptly disclose and furnish to the Debenture Trustee, all documents/ information about or in relation to the Company or the Debentures, as requested by the Debenture Trustee to fulfill its obligations hereunder or to comply with any Applicable Law, including in relation to filing of its reports/ certification to stock exchange within the prescribed timelines.
- (e) The Company and the Debenture Trustee hereby agree and coverant to comply with the requirements prescribed under Chapter III (Security and Coverant Monitoring System) of the SEBI Debenture Trustees Master Circular in respect of the Debentures and the transactions contemplated in the Transaction Documents.

EXECUTION YEARICH - Toursdans - Philip Capital NCDs (Mar 2024) - OTO

rediction

(France)

# SIGNATURE PAGE

IN WITNESS WHEREOF the Debenture Trustee and the Company have caused this debenture trust deed to be executed by their authorised signatory(ies) on the Effective Date.

SIGNED AND DELIVERED BY SPANDANA SPHOORTY FINANCIAL LIMITED the within named Company by its duly authorised signatory ud, bhanny

EXECUTION VERSION - Soundaria - Hintip Gapital NCDs (Mar 2024) - 07D

SIGNED AND DELIVERED BY CATALYST TRUSTEESHIP LIMITED the within named Debenture Trustee by its duly authorised signatory

SANKE TH. M.R.

For Catalyst Trusteeship Limited

Saulcoth, MR

EXECUTION VERSION - Specialists - Philip Caper NCOs (May 2024) - 07D

Page 56

WALKER OF STORESON